State Route 12 Boas Drive Intersection Safety Project

Sonoma County, California District 4 – SON – 12 (PM 19.83) 04-2Q780/0419000048

Initial Study with Proposed Negative Declaration



Prepared by the State of California, Department of Transportation

April 2022



General Information about this Document

What's in this document:

The California Department of Transportation (Caltrans) has prepared this Initial Study with Proposed Negative Declaration for the State Route (SR) 12/Boas Drive Intersection Safety Project in in the City of Santa Rosa, Sonoma County, California (Project). The Project proposes to install traffic signals and construct pedestrian facilities at the SR 12/Boas Drive/South Boas Drive intersection. The Project would also include drainage modifications, landscaping, and construction of a retaining wall to ensure that adequate corner sight distance at the intersection is provided to traffic from South Boas Drive. Additional project information is provided in Chapter 2.

Caltrans is the lead agency under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA). This document describes why the project is being proposed, how the existing environment could be affected by the project, potential environmental impacts, and the proposed Project Features and Avoidance and Minimization Measures.

What you should do:

- Please read this document.
- Additional copies of this document and the related technical studies are available to download at <u>the Caltrans environmental document website</u> (https://dot.ca.gov/caltrans-near-me/district-4/d4-popular-links/d4environmental-docs). Additionally, the document will be made available at the following location in the vicinity of the proposed Project:

Rincon Valley Regional Library 6959 Montecito Boulevard Santa Rosa, CA 95409

• We would like to hear what you think. Send comments, including requests that Caltrans hold a public meeting, by the May 23, 2022, deadline, to:

Caltrans, District 4 Environmental ATTN: Arnica MacCarthy P.O. Box 23660, **MS 8B** Oakland, CA 94623-0660 Or SR12Boas@dot.ca.gov

What happens next:

Per CEQA Section 15073, Caltrans will circulate the Initial Study with Proposed Negative Declaration for review for 30 days. During the 30-day public review period, the public and responsible and trustee agencies can submit comments on this document to Caltrans. Caltrans will consider the comments and will respond to the comments after the 30-day public review period. After comments have been received from the public and reviewing agencies, Caltrans may (1) grant environmental approval to the proposed project, (2) conduct additional environmental studies, or (3) abandon the project. If the project is granted environmental approval and funding is obtained, Caltrans could design and construct all or part of the project.

Alternative Formats:

For individuals with sensory disabilities, this document can be made available in Braille, in large print, on audiocassette, or on computer disk by writing to the above address or email or by calling California Relay Service (800) 735-2929 (TTY), (800) 735-2922 (Voice), or 711.

An accessible electronic copy of this document is available to download at: <u>the</u> <u>Caltrans environmental document website</u> (https://dot.ca.gov/caltrans-nearme/district-4/d4-popular-links/d4-environmental-docs).

Initial Study with Proposed Negative Declaration

04-SON-12	19.83	04-2Q780
Dist. – Co. – Rte.	PM	E.A.

Project title:	State Route 12/Boas Drive Intersection Safety Project
Lead agency name and address:	California Department of Transportation 111 Grand Avenue, Oakland, CA 94612
Contact person and phone number:	Arnica MacCarthy, Branch Chief (510) 506-0481
Project location:	City of Santa Rosa, Sonoma County, California
General plan description:	Highway Intersection in Residential Area
Zoning:	Transportation Corridor
Other public agencies whose approval is required (e.g., permits, financial approval, or participation agreements)	California Transportation Commission

Additional copies of this document are available online at <u>the Caltrans environmental</u> <u>document website</u> (https://dot.ca.gov/caltrans-near-me/district-4/d4-popular-links/d4-environmental-docs).

indsayaUlirow

Lindsay Vivian Chief, Office of Environmental Analysis District 4, California Department of Transportation

April 12, 2022 Date

To obtain a copy in Braille, in large print, on computer disk, or on audiocassette, please contact: Department of Transportation, Attn: Arnica MacCarthy, Senior Environmental Planner, Office of Environmental Analysis, 111 Grand Avenue, MS 8-B, Oakland CA 94612: (510) 506-0481 (Voice) or use the California Relay Service 1 (800) 735-2929 (TTY), 1 (800) 735-2929 (Voice) or 711.

Proposed Negative Declaration

Project Description

The California Department of Transportation (Caltrans) prepared this Initial Study with Proposed Negative Declaration for the State Route 12/Boas Drive Intersection Improvement Project (Project) in the City of Santa Rosa, Sonoma County, California, along State Route 12, at post mile 19.83. The Project would install traffic signals and construct pedestrian facilities at the SR 12/Boas Drive/South Boas Drive intersection. The Project would also include drainage modifications, landscaping, and construction of retaining walls to ensure that adequate corner sight distance at the intersection.

Determination

This Proposed Negative Declaration is included to provide notice to the public and reviewing agencies that Caltrans intends to adopt a Negative Declaration for this Project. This Negative Declaration is subject to change based on comments received by the public and reviewing agencies.

Caltrans has prepared an Initial Study for this Project and, pending public review, expects to determine that the proposed Project would not have a significant effect on the environment for the following reasons:

The proposed Project would have no impact on agriculture and forest resources, cultural resources, geology and soils, land use and planning, mineral resources, population and housing, public services, recreation, tribal cultural resources, and utilities and service systems.

The proposed Project would have less than significant impacts on aesthetics, air quality, biological resources, energy, greenhouse gas emissions, hazards and hazardous materials, hydrology and water quality, noise, transportation and traffic, wildfire, and mandatory findings of significance.

Melanie Brent Deputy District Director, Environmental Planning and Engineering District 4, California Department of Transportation Date

Table of Contents

General Inform	ation about this Document	i		
Initial Study with Proposed Negative Declarationiii				
Proposed Nega	tive Declaration	v		
Chapter 1	Introduction	1-1		
1.1	Purpose and Need	1-1		
1.2	Existing Facilities	1-1		
Chapter 2	Project Description			
2.1	Installation of Traffic signals			
2.2	Sidewalk/Curb Ramp Construction			
2.3	Retaining Wall Construction			
2.4	Drainage Construction			
2.5	Utilities			
2.6	Right of Way			
2.7	Construction Equipment, Staging, and Schedule			
2.7.1	Equipment			
2.7.2	Staging and Lane Closures			
2.7.3	Ground Disturbance and Vegetation Removal			
2.7.4	Schedule and Number of Working Days			
2.8	Project Features			
2.9	No-Build Alternative			
2.10	Alternatives Considered but Eliminated from Further Discussion			
2.11	Permits and Approvals Needed			
Chapter 3	California Environmental Quality Act Evaluation			
3.1	Environmental Factors Potentially Affected	3-1		
3.2	Determination			
3.3	CEQA Environmental Checklist			
3.3.1	Aesthetics			
3.3.2	Agriculture and Forest Resources			
3.3.3	Air Quality			
3.3.4	Biological Resources			
3.3.5	Cultural Resources			
3.3.6	Energy			
3.3.7	Geology and Soils			
3.3.8	Greenhouse Gas Emissions			
3.3.9	Hazards and Hazardous Materials			
3.3.1	U Hydrology and Water Quality			
3.3.1	Land Use and Planning			
3.3.1	2 Mineral Resources			
3.3.1 2.2.1	5 Noise			
5.5.1 2.2.1	 Fopulation and Housing Dublic Services 			
3.3.1 2 2 1	6 Recreation			
2.2.1	7 Transportation and Traffic	2 AD		
3.3.1	8 Tribal Cultural Resources	3_ <u>4</u> 4		
3.3.1	9 Utilities and Service Systems	3-46		
3 3 2	0 Wildfire	3-48		
3.3.2	1 Mandatory Findings of Significance			
5.5.2				

Chapter 4	List of Preparers4-	-1
Chapter 5	Distribution List5-	-1

List of Tables

Table 2-1.	Project Equipment	2-5
Table 3-1	Environmental Factors Potentially Affected	3-1
Table 4-1	List of Preparers and Reviewers	4-1

List of Figures

Figure 1-1	Project Location	1-3
Figure 2-1	Proposed Project Layout	2-3
Figure 3-1	FEMA Flood Insurance Rate Map	
Figure 3-2	Land Use	

List of Appendices

Appendix A	Title VI Policy Statement
Appendix B	Project Features and Avoidance and Minimization Measures
Appendix C	List of Abbreviations
Appendix D	List of Technical Studies and References

Chapter 1 Introduction

The California Department of Transportation (Caltrans) is the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) lead agency and sponsor for the proposed State Route (SR) 12/Boas Drive/South Boas Drive Intersection Improvement Project (Project) and has prepared this Initial Study with Proposed Negative Declaration.

The Project proposes to improve the pedestrian safety and traffic operations at the SR 12/Boas Drive/South Boas Drive intersection (intersection) at Post Mile 19.83 in the City of Santa Rosa in Sonoma County (Figure 1-1). The Project includes constructing pedestrian facilities and installing traffic signals at the intersection.

Total Project costs, including capital and support costs for the proposed Project, are estimated at \$6.14 million and would be funded through the State Highway Operation and Protection Program for the 2023/2024 Fiscal Year.

1.1 Purpose and Need

The purpose of the Project is to reduce the number and severity of accidents, and to improve the pedestrian safety and traffic operations at the intersection. The Project is needed to reduce the number of accidents at the intersection. Based on a traffic collision report covering the latest 3-year period between July 1, 2018, and June 30, 2021, there were 10 collisions at the intersection, of which 5 involved injury (Caltrans 2022a). This injury rate is greater than the statewide average for similar facilities. An evaluation by the District Office of Traffic Safety determined that the intersection meets the criteria for a Signal Warrant and that the Project (Signalization) would have a Traffic Safety Index of 548. The Traffic Safety Index is calculated based on the benefit of the Project as total dollar value of accident savings to motorists over the Project life compared to the cost of constructing the Project. To be eligible for State Highway Operation and Protection Program (SHOPP) funding, the benefit must outweigh the cost and the Traffic Safety Index must be greater than 200. Additionally, pedestrian crossings are needed at the intersection for pedestrians to safely cross SR 12 and access transit facilities (bus stops).

1.2 Existing Facilities

The existing intersection is not currently signalized. SR 12 at the Project location is a four-lane, divided conventional highway with free-flowing traffic through the intersection. SR 12 also has left-turn lanes in both directions that are both

unsignalized but are subject to yielding rules to oncoming traffic. Boas Drive and South Boas Drive form the other two legs of the intersection and are two-lane local streets with stop signs as the traffic control at the intersection. There are no existing crosswalks across SR 12 at this intersection. There are bus stops on both sides of SR 12.





LEGEND

Project Footprint

Service Layer Credits: National Geographic, Esri, Garmin, HERE, UNEP-WCMC, USGS, NASA, ESA, METI, NRCAN, GEBCO, NOAA, increment P Corp. Date: 12-15-21



FIGURE 1-1 Project Location

SR 12 Boas Drive Intersection Safety Project EA 2Q780, SON-12 PM-19.83 Sonoma County, California

Chapter 2 Project Description

Caltrans proposes to construct improvements at the intersection in the City of Santa Rosa in Sonoma County. The Project includes constructing pedestrian facilities and installing traffic signals at the intersection. The Project would also include drainage modifications, landscaping, and construction of two retaining walls to provide adequate corner sight distance. Figure 2-1 shows the proposed Project layout. The following sections describe the components included in the proposed Project.

2.1 Installation of Traffic signals

The traffic signals would control all four legs of the intersection for all modes of traffic. Also, pedestrian signals for proposed crosswalks would be added at this intersection. Traffic signal assemblies would include posts on cast-in-drilled-hole (CIDH) pile foundations, mast arms connected to the posts, and mounted signal devices. These assemblies would be located in each of the four corners of the intersection in the sidewalk behind the curb. The signal and lighting system would require a controller cabinet, electrical hookup, and tie-in to City of Santa Rosa traffic signal interconnect.

Crosswalks would be installed across the northern, eastern, and southern legs of the intersection by pavement marking. Features such as curb ramps and pedestrian refuge areas within paved islands would also be installed. Warning signs and additional pavement markings would be installed, as needed, to support a signalized intersection.

2.2 Sidewalk/Curb Ramp Construction

The existing sidewalks and curb returns at all four corners of the intersection would be reconstructed with new curb, gutter, and sidewalk. Curb ramps would be constructed at all four of these locations and would be designed in accordance with Caltrans Standard Plans and Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) requirements. A pedestrian refuge area would be constructed within the existing raised island on the eastern leg of the intersection. Additionally, about 180 feet of new curb, gutter, and sidewalk would be constructed along eastbound SR 12 in the southwestern quadrant along a proposed new retaining wall.

2.3 Retaining Wall Construction

To improve corner sight distance and minimize the right of way (ROW) needed from adjacent properties, the Project includes construction a 93-foot-long concrete retaining wall with a maximum height of 5 feet. This wall would be installed along Caltrans' ROW line along eastbound SR 12 in the southwestern quadrant.

The retaining wall would likely be made of concrete on spread footing or interlocking concrete block wall. The new wall would be constructed to blend in with the character of the surrounding area. A chain-link fence may be installed on top of the retaining wall, as required for maintenance worker fall protection.

In the northeastern quadrant, a 16-foot-long concrete retaining wall with a maximum height of 3 feet would be constructed along westbound SR 12 at the back edge of the sidewalk to minimize the amount of ROW needed from the adjacent property. Where needed, retaining curbs would be used at the back edge of the sidewalk consistent with Caltrans Standard Specification for curb ramps.

2.4 Drainage Construction

The Project would include the following drainage improvements at the intersection:

- Replace the existing G1 inlet along eastbound SR 12 near the southwestern corner of the intersection.
- Replace the existing curb drainage inlet along South Boas Drive at the southeastern corner of the intersection.
- Construct a new inlet at the northeastern corner of the intersection, upstream of the curb ramp, along westbound SR 12.
- Construct a new inlet at the southeastern corner of the intersection, upstream of the curb ramp, along eastbound SR 12.
- Construct additional inlets near the low points in the SR 12 eastbound outside shoulder and the westbound median shoulder.
- Upgrade and/or supplement the existing drainage, depending on condition, age, and latest rainfall data.



LEGEND

- Project Footprint
- Existing Right Of Way
- Proposed Sidewalk
- ---- Proposed Retaining Wall
- Proposed Crosswalk
- Driveway Conform
- Utility Pole (to be relocated)
- X Tree (to be removed)

Data Sources: Area West Environmental, Inc. 2021; Caltrans 2021; Date: 4-7-22





FIGURE 2-1 Proposed Project Layout

SR 12 Boas Drive Intersection Safety Project EA 2Q780, SON-12 PM-19.83 Sonoma County, California

2.5 Utilities

Overhead and underground utilities are at the intersection, including gas, telecommunications, water, and possibly sewer. Verification of utilities would be conducted during the design phase of the Project. Relocation of two utility poles on the south side of SR 12 would be required (Figure 2-1). Relocations of underground utilities may be required; utility coordination is ongoing. Additionally, the Project may require that utility boxes or valve covers are adjusted to final grade.

2.6 Right of Way

Right of way acquisition would be needed for the Project. Although most work would be within Caltrans' or Santa Rosa's ROW, narrow "sliver" acquisitions from adjacent properties would be needed for installation of sidewalks, ramps, retaining walls, and other project features. Temporary construction easements also would be needed during construction of the Project for access and driveway conforms.

2.7 Construction Equipment, Staging, and Schedule

2.7.1 Equipment

The equipment listed in Table 2-1 would be needed to construct the Project.

Construction Activity	Equipment Type	Purpose	
Traffic Signal Installation	Pavement saws Jackhammers	Remove a small section of sidewalk at the location of each traffic signal post	
Drainage Modification		Remove pavement sections at trench locations for drainage modification	
Traffic Signal	Backhoe	Remove existing sidewalk sections	
Drainage		Dig trenches for culverts and holes for drainage inlets	
Modification		Remove pavement at trench locations	
Traffic Signal	Trucks	Deliver materials	
Retaining Wall		Off-haul old pavement and soil material	
Construction		Deliver drainage improvement	
Drainage Modification		materials, such as culverts	
Traffic Signal Installation	Drill rig	Signal Installation	

Table 2-1.	Project Equipment
------------	-------------------

Construction Activity	Equipment Type	Purpose		
Traffic Signal Installation	Concrete ready-mix trucks	Deliver Portland cement concrete for sidewalk, retaining walls, drainage		
Retaining Wall Construction		inlets		
Drainage Modification				
Retaining Wall Construction	Loader	Move materials within the site		
Drainage Modification				
Retaining Wall Construction	Excavator	Soil removal		

2.7.2 Staging and Lane Closures

The Project would be constructed in four stages, with one construction stage per corner. Work in each of the four stages would require shoulder closure and would include construction of sidewalks, curb ramps, drainage, and utility modifications/ relocations.

Lane closures using traffic cone lane closures and flagged overnight one-way traffic control would be used during the placement of signal detectors in pavement, hoisting of signal equipment, and placement of traffic striping. Lane closure would occur only during nighttime hours to minimize traffic impacts on SR 12.

2.7.3 Ground Disturbance and Vegetation Removal

Ground-disturbing activity is anticipated to include the following:

- Retaining wall Construction of the retaining walls would require soil excavation, with a maximum depth of 15 feet at the southwestern retaining wall and less than 5 feet at the northeastern retaining wall.
- Drainage Trenching for the new drainage systems would be mostly within the limits of existing pavement. Work would also include excavation for new drainage inlets, which would be within the limits of the existing pavement. These excavations could go as deep as 8 feet.
- CIDH piling for signals and lighting Foundations for the traffic signals would be drilled for CIDH piling. The holes could be as deep as 14 feet.

- New sidewalks and curb ramps would require some excavation, as deep as 1 foot.
- New signing would require drilling holes in soil to place signposts.

The Project would generate surplus soil, which would be hauled offsite to an approved location for disposal.

Vegetation removal and trimming would be required to construct the retaining walls and install new sidewalks. All disturbed areas would be revegetated with climatically appropriate plants to the maximum extent feasible.

2.7.4 Schedule and Number of Working Days

The Project would require approximately 75 working days to construct. Nighttime work is anticipated. Construction would occur in one season, and is anticipated to begin in May 2024.

2.8 Project Features

The proposed Project contains a number of standardized project components which are employed on most, if not all, of Caltrans projects and were not developed in response to any specific environmental impact resulting from the proposed Project. These components are referenced as Project Features in Chapter 3 as they pertain to different environmental resources and are separate from Avoidance and Minimization Measures (AMMs), which directly relate to the impacts resulting from the proposed Project.

Appendix B lists the Project Features that would be implemented to reduce or avoid potential impacts to the human and natural environment.

2.9 No-Build Alternative

The No-Build Alternative would mean that the Project would not be constructed, and there would be no improvements to the intersection within the Project limits. As such, there would be no safety improvements for motorists and pedestrians, and the curb ramps would continue to be nonstandard. This alternative does not meet the purpose and need for the Project.

2.10 Alternatives Considered but Eliminated from Further Discussion

During the Project's early design phase, Caltrans considered constructing a 2-lane roundabout at the intersection. The Roundabout Alternative (also referred to as Build Alternative 2 in preliminary design reports) would consist of constructing a roundabout to control the intersection. Construction would involve demolition of existing pavement, earthwork, grading, and roadway/street paving, in order to convert the current intersection geometry into the alignment of a roundabout. This alternative would reconstruct the entire intersection, along with about 400 feet of SR 12 on both sides of the intersection, and about 200 feet of local street both north and south of the intersection.

Under the Roundabout Alternative, crosswalks would be installed across all legs of the intersection at each approach to the roundabout by pavement marking, and curb ramps and pedestrian refuge areas, within paved islands, would also be installed.

The Roundabout Alternative was rejected from further consideration because it would not minimize adverse environmental impacts and is considered infeasible for the following reasons:

- The Roundabout Alternative would have a larger footprint and greater ROW requirements. The Roundabout Alternative would require the permanent acquisition of a portion of the residential properties at all four corners of the intersection.
- To accommodate the larger footprint of the proposed roundabout, this alternative would require demolition of apartment buildings northeast and northwest of the intersection, and demolition of the single-family home southwest of the intersection. This would result in the relocation of residents in 9 apartment units and one single-family home.
- The affected apartments are affordable housing units. Sonoma Creekside Homes are located northeast of the intersection; Woodcreek Village Apartments are located northwest of the intersection. Of Sonoma Creekside Homes' 43 total units, 21 units are set aside for Section 8 subsidized lowincome housing, and forty percent of Sonoma Creekside's Section 8 subsidized vacancies each year are set-aside for households whose income does not exceed 30% of the area median income ("extremely low income") as

published by the Department of Housing and Urban Development (Sonoma Creekside Homes 2021). Woodcreek Village Apartments is also an affordable housing complex with 50 residential units and is listed on the City of Santa Rosa's 2020 affordable housing list (City of Santa Rosa 2020). Therefore, the Roundabout Alternative would displace low-income populations.

- Because of the required acquisition of residential properties and demolition of affordable housing, this alternative would not be consistent with the City of Santa Rosa's general plan goal *H-B: Maintain and rehabilitate, as needed, the existing affordable housing supply* (City of Santa Rosa 2009).
- The roundabout would result in a greater change to the visual character at the intersection.
- Constructing the roundabout would move operational lanes of the highway closer to existing residences, resulting in increased noise levels for nearby sensitive receptors.
- The Roundabout Alternative would have a significantly higher cost than the proposed signalization Project. Estimated capital cost (construction and ROW) for the proposed Project is \$2,176,000 and for the Roundabout Alternative is \$9,003,655. Furthermore, unlike the proposed Project, the Roundabout Alternative does not meet State Highway Operations and Protection Program (SHOPP) funding requirements, making this alternative less economically viable than the proposed Project.

2.11 Permits and Approvals Needed

No permits are anticipated to be needed for the proposed Project. Approval of project funding is required by the California Transportation Commission board for each phase of the Project.

Chapter 3 California Environmental Quality Act Evaluation

The following discussions evaluate potential environmental impacts of the proposed Project, as described in Chapter 2, as they relate to the CEQA checklist to comply with State CEQA Guidelines (Title 14 California Code of Regulations, Division 6, Chapter 3, Section 15091).

3.1 Environmental Factors Potentially Affected

As part of the scoping and environmental analysis carried out for the proposed Project, the following environmental issues were considered, but no impacts were identified: agriculture and forestry, cultural resources, geology and soils, land use and planning, mineral resources, population and housing, public services, recreation, tribal cultural resources, and utilities and service systems. The environmental factors checked below in Table 3-1 would be potentially affected by the proposed Project. Further analysis of these environmental factors is included in the following sections.

х	Aesthetics		Agriculture and Forestry	х	Air Quality
Х	Biological Resources	х	Cultural Resources	х	Energy
х	Geology/Soils	х	Greenhouse Gas Emissions	х	Hazards and Hazardous Materials
х	Hydrology/Water Quality		Land Use/Planning		Mineral Resources
Х	Noise		Population/Housing		Public Services
	Recreation	х	Transportation/Traffic		Tribal Cultural Resources
	Utilities/Service Systems	х	Wildfire	х	Mandatory Findings of Significance

 Table 3-1
 Environmental Factors Potentially Affected

3.2 Determination

On the basis of this initial evaluation:

X	I find that the proposed project COULD NOT have a significant effect on the environment, and a NEGATIVE DECLARATION will be prepared.		
	I find that although the proposed project could have a significant effect on the environment, there will not be a significant effect in this case because revisions in the project have been made by or agreed to by the project proponent. A MITIGATED NEGATIVE DECLARATION will be prepared.		
	I find that the proposed project MAY have a significant effect on the environment, and an ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT is required.		
	I find that the proposed project MAY have a "potentially significant impact" or "potentially significant unless mitigated" impact on the environment, but at least one effect 1) has been adequately analyzed in an earlier document pursuant to applicable legal standards, and 2) has been addressed by mitigation measures based on the earlier analysis as described on attached sheets. An ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT is required, but it must analyze only the effects that remain to be addressed.		
	I find that although the proposed project could have a significant effect on the environment, because all potentially significant effects (a) have been analyzed adequately in an earlier environmental impact report (EIR) or NEGATIVE DECLARATION pursuant to applicable standards, and (b) have been avoided or mitigated pursuant to that earlier EIR or NEGATIVE DECLARATION, including revisions or mitigation measures that are imposed upon the proposed project, nothing further is required		
Sig	nature: Lindsay Wirow	Date: April 22, 2022	
Pri	nted Name: Lindsay Vivian		

.....

.....

3.3 CEQA Environmental Checklist

This checklist (presented at the beginning of each resource section below in the form of a table listing the pertinent questions applicable to the resource and four columns of check boxes where the degree of impact is indicated) identifies physical, biological, social, and economic factors that might be affected by the proposed Project. In many cases, background studies performed in connection with the Project indicate that there are no impacts to a particular resource. A "no impact" answer in the last column reflects this determination. The words "significant" and "significance" used throughout the checklist are related to CEQA impacts. The questions in this form are intended to encourage the thoughtful assessment of impacts and do not represent thresholds of significance.

As noted previously, Project Features, which may include both design elements of this Project and standardized measures that are applied to all or most Caltrans projects, such as best management practices (BMPs) and measures included in the Standard Plans and Specifications or as Standard Special Provisions, are considered to be an integral part of the Project and are considered prior to any significance determinations. A list of this Project's Project Features and AMMs can be reviewed in Appendix B.

3.3.1 Aesthetics

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Have a substantial adverse effect on a scenic vista?	Less Than Significant Impact
b) Substantially damage scenic resources, including, but not limited to, trees, rock outcroppings, and historic buildings within a state scenic highway?	Less Than Significant Impact
c) In non-urbanized areas, substantially degrade the existing visual character or quality of public views of the site and its surroundings? (Public views are those that are experienced from a publicly accessible vantage point.) If the project is in an urbanized area, would the project conflict with applicable zoning and other regulations governing scenic quality?	No Impact
d) Create a new source of substantial light or glare which would adversely affect day or nighttime views in the area?	Less Than Significant Impact

The Project location is within the post mile range for a portion of SR 12 that is listed as "Eligible" for designation as a State Scenic Highway.

The visual environment at the Project location is heavily landscaped and suburban in character. The highway is lined with street trees, manicured lawns, screen planting and public sidewalks, and wood property fences visible in part behind screening planting. The forested, rural mountains that ring the Sonoma Valley are visible from the Project location to the north, south, and east. SR 12 has two lanes in each direction, divided by a landscaped median that includes ground cover and tree planting. There are protected left turn lanes in both directions turning onto Boas Drive, which is a two-lane residential road that is lined with sidewalks, landscaping and a densely-spaced street tree canopy. (Caltrans 2021a)

A Visual Impact Assessment (VIA) was completed by the Caltrans Office of Landscape Architecture on November 15, 2021 (Caltrans 2021a). The VIA concluded that the Project would not adversely affect any "Designated Scenic Resource" (such as a rock outcropping, tree grouping, or historic property). Existing vistas are expected to remain unaltered. Project elements would not substantially affect the appearance of the highway corridor and would be visually consistent with the character of the surrounding area.

a, b, d) Less Than Significant Impacts

The proposed Project would present a low level of visual change in views to and from the highway. The Project would construct pedestrian facilities (sidewalks with corner bulb-outs) and install traffic signals at the intersection. The addition of traffic signals would add minor visual clutter to the intersection in the form of signal masts, and control and electrical equipment boxes to the roadside areas. These changes would however be visually consistent with nearby intersections in the scenic corridor, including the intersections of SR 12 with Middle Rincon Road 0.4 mile to the west, and Calistoga Road, 0.2 mile to the east. (Caltrans 2021a)

The Project would not result in new substantial light or glare that would adversely affect nighttime views. As part of the project, construction lighting would be limited to the area of work, and light trespass to adjacent residences and to the travelling public will be avoided with the use of directional lighting, shielding, and other measures as needed.

The pedestrian facility improvements would result in a low level of visual change, where sidewalks are re-configured and curb ramps are modernized to provide ADAcompliant configurations and surfacing. Striped crosswalks would add new delineation paint to the highway surface. The pedestrian facilities would maintain existing curb lines and expand away from the highway into planting areas. Pedestrian facility improvements result in a low level of visual change consistent with existing conditions by expanding portions of the lighter gray of sidewalks at and beyond the intersection.

Retaining walls added to some roadside areas to allow for appropriate corner sight distance would result in a minor visual change to roadside landscaping and would be visually compatible with the scenic corridor with avoidance and minimization measures and Project Features. The following Project Features would further reduce visual impacts of the Project; refer to Appendix B for more information.

- PF-AES-1: Avoid Unnecessary Removal of Vegetation.
- PF-AES-2: Revegetate Disturbed Areas Upon Completion of Construction.
- PF-AES-3: Replace Removed Fences in Kind.
- PF-AES-4: Minimize Appearance of Construction Equipment and Staging Areas.

- PF-AES-5: Minimize Construction Lighting.
- PF-AES-6: Locate Staging Areas on Paved Surfaces.

Impacts to scenic resources in the Project corridor would be less than significant. The avoidance and minimization measure listed below would further reduce the aesthetic impact of the Project.

c) <u>No Impact</u>

The proposed Project would not conflict with applicable zoning and other regulations governing scenic quality.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The following avoidance and minimization measure would further reduce the visual impacts of the Project.

• AMM-AES-1: Aesthetically Treat Retaining Walls and Median Islands. Prior to construction, Caltrans would develop the design of the retaining walls. Retaining walls and appurtenances would be aesthetically treated to be visually appropriate for the location, and alternatives to chain link fencing would be considered for fall protection (if needed). Aesthetic treatments would be provided at median islands, splitter islands, central island, and truck aprons, compatible with the colors and textures of the highway corridor and adjacent areas. Final aesthetic treatment for walls, and fall protection, medians and appurtenances would be selected during final design.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Convert Prime Farmland, Unique Farmland, or Farmland of Statewide Importance (Farmland), as shown on the maps prepared pursuant to the Farmland Mapping and Monitoring Program of the California Resources Agency, to non-agricultural use?	No Impact
b) Conflict with existing zoning for agricultural use, or a Williamson Act contract?	No Impact
c) Conflict with existing zoning for, or cause rezoning of, forest land (as defined in Public Resources Code section 12220(g)), timberland (as defined by Public Resources Code section 4526), or timberland zoned Timberland Production (as defined by Government Code section 51104(g))?	No Impact
d) Result in the loss of forest land or conversion of forest land to non-forest use?	No Impact
e) Involve other changes in the existing environment which, due to their location or nature, could result in conversion of Farmland, to non-agricultural use or conversion of forest land to non-forest use?	No Impact

3.3.2 Agriculture and Forest Resources

The Project is located in a residential area in the City of Santa Rosa and does not support areas that would qualify as farmland, forestland, or timberland (California Department of Conservation 2016). There are no Williamson Act contracts in or surrounding the Project.

a, b, c, d, e) <u>No Impact</u>

The Project would not affect agricultural land and would not convert Farmland to a non-agricultural use. The Project would not affect any areas under a Williamson Act contract. The proposed Project would not conflict with existing zoning for forest land or timberland or convert forest land to non-forest use land. The Project would not involve other changes in the existing environment that would result in conversion of forest or agricultural land. There would be no impact.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not affect agricultural and forest resources; no avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

3.3.3 Air Quality

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Conflict with or obstruct implementation of the applicable air quality plan?	No Impact
b) Result in a cumulatively considerable net increase of any criteria pollutant for which the project region is non-attainment under an applicable federal or state ambient air quality standard?	Less Than Significant Impact
c) Expose sensitive receptors to substantial pollutant concentrations?	Less Than Significant Impact
d) Result in other emissions (such as those leading to odors) adversely affecting a substantial number of people?	No Impact

The Project is located in the San Francisco Bay Area Air Basin (SFBAAB), which is regulated by the Bay Area Air Quality Management District (BAAQMD). The SFBAAB is considered to be in federal and state nonattainment for ozone and fine particulate matter 2.5 microns ($PM_{2.5}$) and in state nonattainment for particulate matter 10 microns (PM_{10}). It is in attainment or unclassified for other state and federal air quality standards.

The Project is exempt from the requirement to determine air quality conformity per 40 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 93.126, Table 2 Exempt Projects, which covers Highway Safety Improvement Program implementation. Therefore, an Air Quality Study was not required.

a, d) <u>No Impact</u>

Construction activities would not conflict with an air quality plan or generate emissions resulting in excessive odors. There would be no impact.

b, c) <u>Less Than Significant Impact</u>

Installation of the traffic signals would not significantly alter characteristics of the existing highway and local roadways, increase operational capacity, or change the horizontal or vertical alignments of the highway. No long-term impacts to air quality would occur.

Construction air pollutants are expected to be short-term and minimal. Constructiongenerated air pollutants include emissions resulting from material processing by onsite construction equipment, workers commuting to and from the Project site, and traffic delays due to construction. The emissions would be produced at different rates throughout the Project depending on the activities involved at various phases of construction. Potential impacts to air quality, including violation of air quality standards, criteria pollutants, and exposure of sensitive receptors to pollutants, would not be significant based on the construction activities of the proposed Project (Caltrans 2021b). The Project would be required to comply with Caltrans Standard Specification 14-9, Air Quality, which requires compliance with applicable airpollution control rules, regulations, ordinances, and statutes.

The following Project Features, described in Appendix B, would further reduce potential air quality impacts.

- PF-AIR-1: Control Fugitive Dust.
- PF-AIR-2: Minimize Idling.
- PF-AIR-3: Maintain Construction Equipment and Vehicles.
- PF-AIR-4: Contractor Air Quality Compliance.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would have no long-term impacts on air quality and temporary construction-related impacts would be minor. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

3.3.4 Biological Resources

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Have a substantial adverse effect, either directly or through habitat modifications, on any species identified as a candidate, sensitive, or special-status species in local or regional plans, policies, or regulations, or by the California Department of Fish and Wildlife or U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, or NOAA Fisheries?	No Impact
b) Have a substantial adverse effect on any riparian habitat or other sensitive natural community identified in local or regional plans, policies, and regulations or by the California Department of Fish and Wildlife or U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service?	No Impact
c) Have a substantial adverse effect on federally protected wetlands as defined by Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (including, but not limited to, marsh, vernal pool, coastal, etc.) through direct removal, filling, hydrological interruption, or other means?	No Impact
d) Interfere substantially with the movement of any native resident or migratory fish or wildlife species or with established native resident or migratory wildlife corridors, or impede the use of native wildlife nursery sites?	No Impact
e) Conflict with any local policies or ordinances protecting biological resources, such as a tree preservation policy or ordinance?	Less Than Significant Impact
f) Conflict with the provisions of an adopted Habitat Conservation Plan, Natural Community Conservation Plan, or other approved local, regional, or state habitat conservation plan?	No Impact

Caltrans has prepared a *Biological Resources Evaluation Memorandum* for the Project (Caltrans 2021c). The Project is located in an urbanized, developed area dominated by transportation infrastructure and residential land uses, with landscaped plantings. A regional list of special-status wildlife and plant species was compiled by querying databases from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS), California Native Plant Society (CNPS), California Natural Diversity Database (CNDDB), and National Wetlands Inventory (Caltrans 2021c, USFWS 2021a, USFWS 2021b). Each special-status wildlife and plant species on these regional lists was evaluated to determine its potential to occur within the Project area. The Project area does not provide habitat needed to support special-status species; there are no wetlands, streams, riparian corridors, forests, or grasslands to support special-status species.

Landscape trees and vegetation along the highway and in neighboring yards provide habitat for birds and other common wildlife found in this suburban environment.

The Project does not occur within the boundaries of an adopted Habitat Conservation Plan or Natural Community Conservation Plan.

a, b, c, d and f) <u>No Impact</u>

The *Biological Resources Evaluation Memorandum* (Caltrans 2021c) concludes that the Project area does not provide habitat to support listed plant and wildlife species. The USFWS identifies six federally listed or candidate wildlife species and six federally listed plan species with potential to occur in the region. Biologists assessed the potential for these and other special-status species to occur in the Project area based on the vegetation present, the degree of disturbance, the results of the database queries, and whether suitable habitat for each species was observed. The *Biological Resources Evaluation Memorandum* (Caltrans 2021c) presents results of the database searches and tables listing each special-status wildlife and plant species identified by USFWS, CNDDB, and CNPS, and a conclusion as to whether or not they could occur in the Project area. Based on this analysis, suitable habitat for special-status plants and wildlife does not occur in the Project area. The Project would have no impact on listed or special-status species.

The Project area does not support sensitive natural communities such as riparian habitat and wetlands. The Project would not affect riparian habitat, sensitive natural communities, or wetlands and waters of the U.S. and State.

Nearby riparian and open space areas provide migratory corridors for movement of wildlife and fish species. There are creek corridors that roughly parallel SR 12 to the north (Austin Creek) and south (Santa Rosa Creek) of the Project interchange. These corridors are outside the Project area and would not be affected by the proposed Project. Therefore, the Project would not interfere with the movement of any native resident or migratory fish or wildlife species; no impact would occur.

The following Project Feature, described in Appendix B, would further reduce potential impacts to wildlife during construction.

• PF-BIO-1: Avoid Entrapment of Wildlife.

e) Less Than Significant Impact

Vegetation and tree removal would be required to construct the Project. Based on the preliminary Project design, it is estimated that up to 7 landscape trees would be trimmed or removed. Street tree removal on city streets is governed by the City of Santa Rosa Tree Preservation Ordinance (Santa Rosa City Code Chapter 17-24 Trees), which requires a Tree Removal Permit prior to the removal of any tree within 50 feet of a scenic road. The tree ordinance includes a list of approved tree species for replanting and requires replanting of street trees at a 1:1 ratio. As noted in the Aesthetics section and the Project Features listed below, all disturbed areas would be revegetated with climactically appropriate plants to the maximum extent feasible. The following Project Features would reduce impacts of vegetation and tree trimming and removal.

- PF-AES-1 Avoid Unnecessary Removal of Vegetation.
- PF-AES-2 Revegetate Disturbed Areas Upon Completion of Construction.

Additionally, landscape trees and shrubs may provide habitat for nesting birds. Migratory and nesting birds are protected by the Migratory Bird Treaty Act and the California Fish and Game Code. Project Feature BIO-1, described in Appendix B and listed below, would avoid impacts on nesting birds.

• PF-BIO-2: Conduct Preconstruction Bird Survey and Establish Buffers.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not adversely affect sensitive species and habitats. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.
Question	CEQA Determination
a) Cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a historical resource pursuant to in §15064.5?	No Impact
b) Cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of an archaeological resource pursuant to §15064.5?	Less Than Significant Impact
c) Disturb any human remains, including those interred outside of dedicated cemeteries?	Less Than Significant Impact

3.3.5 Cultural Resources

Caltrans prepared a memorandum on cultural compliance for the Project titled *Office* of *Cultural Resource Studies (OCRS) Section 106 Closeout Memo for the State Route* 12/Boas Drive Intersection Project at Postmile 19.83 in Sonoma County (Caltrans 2021d).

A Historic Property Survey Report (HPSR) and an Archaeological Survey Report (ASR) were prepared for the Project. The studies for this undertaking were carried out in a manner consistent with Caltrans' regulatory responsibilities under the January 2014 First Amended Programmatic Agreement Among the Federal Highway Administration, the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation, the California State Historic Preservation Officer, the California Department of Transportation Regarding Compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act, as it pertains to the Administration of the Federal-Aid Highway Program in California (Programmatic Agreement) and the January 2015 Memorandum of Understanding Between the California Department of Transportation and the California State Historic Preservation Officer Regarding Compliance With Public Resources Code Section 5024 and Governor's Executive Order W-26-92.

As described in the HPSR and ASR, the Area of Potential Effects (APE) for this Project was established by a Professionally Qualified Staff architectural historian and archaeologist. The APE includes the resource study areas for cultural resources. The HPSR and ASR contain confidential information that cannot be publicly shared. Based on these reports, Caltrans made a Finding of "No Historic Properties Affected" under the Section 106 Programmatic Agreement and "No Historical Resources Present" under CEQA (Caltrans 2021d).

a) <u>No Impact</u>

The Caltrans Office of Cultural Resource Studies' (OCRS) review consisted of a detailed search of records, maps, plans, and digital files found in Caltrans' Cultural Resources Database, a field investigation conducted in July 2021, and consultation with local tribes. One historic resource was identified within the APE, which was determined not be eligible for listing in the California or National Registers of Historic Resources. The background research and field investigation identified no other historic properties/historical resources within the APE.

Based on the above, Caltrans has determined that a Finding of No Historic Properties Affected is appropriate for the proposed Project, and that there are no historical resources present for the purposes of CEQA. The above-referenced documentation would be archived in the OCRS files and the Northwest Information Center of the California Historical Resources Information System. Compliance with Section 106 via the Programmatic Agreement and California Public Resources Code (PRC) Section 5024 is complete. Therefore, the Project would have no impact on known cultural resources.

b, c) <u>Less Than Significant Impact</u>

During construction, ground-disturbing activities could inadvertently disturb previously unknown buried archaeological resources, including human remains. The following Project Features, described in Appendix B, would address undiscovered cultural resources associated with ground-disturbing activities during construction.

- PF-CUL-1: Stop Work Upon Discovery of Cultural Materials.
- PF-CUL-2: Procedures for Discovery of Human Remains.

With these Project Features, the Project would have a less-than-significant impact on archaeological resources and human remains.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not adversely affect known cultural resources. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Result in potentially significant environmental impact due to wasteful, inefficient, or unnecessary consumption of energy resources, during project construction or operation?	Less Than Significant Impact
b) Conflict with or obstruct a state or local plan for renewable energy or energy efficiency?	No Impact

3.3.6 Energy

Caltrans prepared an *Energy Analysis Report* for the proposed Project (Caltrans 2021i), which evaluated energy use during construction and operation of the Project. Since the Project is not capacity increasing nor would it provide congestion relief, a qualitative energy analysis was completed to comply with CEQA. The report analyzes energy use during construction (quantitative), during operation of the Project (qualitative) and maintenance (qualitative). Results of the report are summarized below.

a) <u>Less Than Significant Impact</u>

The proposed Project would not increase highway capacity or otherwise alter longterm circulation, traffic volumes, vehicle mix, or any other factor that could affect energy consumption compared to the No Build Alternative. During Project operation, energy consumption would be limited to routine maintenance, which is anticipated to be less than existing conditions since the Project would reduce the number and severity of collisions, traffic flow would be smoother, and less maintenance may be needed to repair damages to highway structures caused by accidents (Caltrans 2021i).

Energy would be consumed during construction, but this consumption would not be wasteful, inefficient, or unnecessary. The Energy Analysis Report (Caltrans 2021i) assessed gasoline and diesel consumed by construction equipment and vehicles using the Road Construction Emissions Model (RCEM), version 9.0.0, and U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) GHG equivalencies formulas to determine fuel consumption (reported as gallons of diesel and gasoline). It was assumed that diesel would be used by construction vehicles and equipment, gasoline would be used during workers' commute, and construction duration would be approximately 4 months. The estimated total diesel consumption during construction would be 16,620.96 gallons, and gasoline consumption would total 177.03 gallons. Because construction activities are short-term, the increase of fuel consumption in the Project

area would also be short-term. During construction, implementation of the following Project Features, described in Appendix B, would increase energy efficiency of construction equipment.

- PF-AIR-2: Minimize Idling.
- PF-AIR-3: Maintain Construction Equipment and Vehicles.
- PF-GHG-1: Waste Reduction.
- PF-GHG-2: Energy Reduction.

The impact would be less than significant.

b) <u>No Impact</u>

The Project proposes to reduce the number and severity of accidents, and to improve the pedestrian safety and traffic operations at the intersection. As such, this Project would not result in changes in traffic volumes, vehicle mix, or any other factor that would cause an increase in energy consumption of the Project from that of the No-Build Alternative. Therefore, the proposed Build Alternative would not conflict with the regional/statewide goals on climate change, air quality and petroleum reduction. There would be no impact.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not result in wasteful, inefficient, or unnecessary consumption of energy resources. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Directly or indirectly cause potential substantial adverse effects, including the risk of loss, injury, or death involving:	
i) Rupture of a known earthquake fault, as delineated on the most recent Alquist-Priolo Earthquake Fault Zoning Map issued by the State Geologist for the area or based on other substantial evidence of a known fault? Refer to Division of Mines and Geology Special Publication 42.	No Impact
ii) Strong seismic ground shaking?	No Impact
iii) Seismic-related ground failure, including liquefaction?	No Impact
iv) Landslides?	No Impact
b) Result in substantial soil erosion or the loss of topsoil?	No Impact
c) Be located on a geologic unit or soil that is unstable, or that would become unstable as a result of the project, and potentially result in on- or off-site landslide, lateral spreading, subsidence, liquefaction or collapse?	No Impact
d) Be located on expansive soil, as defined in Table 18-1-B of the Uniform Building Code (1994), creating substantial direct or indirect risks to life or property?	No Impact
e) Have soils incapable of adequately supporting the use of septic tanks or alternative wastewater disposal systems where sewers are not available for the disposal of wastewater?	No Impact
f) Directly or indirectly destroy a unique paleontological resource or site or unique geologic feature?	Less Than Significant Impact

3.3.7 Geology and Soils

Caltrans investigated impacts to geology and soils from the proposed Project and prepared the *Paleontology and Geology Environmental Study Memorandum* (Caltrans 2021e). This section summarizes the findings of this review.

The Project is located within the California Coast Ranges geomorphic province. This province is a northwest-trending band of folded and faulted mountains that roughly parallel the San Andreas fault zone. In general, the Coast Ranges consist of

complexly folded Mesozoic and Cenozoic sedimentary, metamorphic, and volcanic rock.

The Project area is underlain by undivided Quaternary alluvial units (U.S. Geological Survey [USGS] 2007). The Quarternary alluvial units consist of Pleistocene to Holocene era deposits of alluvium, lake, playa and terrace deposits.

a, b, c, d, and e) <u>No Impact</u>

The Project is approximately 2.5 miles east of the Rodgers Creek Fault, a continuously active fault zone that extends approximately 30 miles to the northern margin of San Pablo Bay (California Division of Mines and Geology 1982).

The proposed work would be subject to strong ground shaking from local faults. The work would not further expose the public to hazards from ground shaking. The Project site does not lie within an Alquist Priolo Special Studies Zone and would not experience hazards due fault rupture, nor would the site expose the public to other seismic hazards such as liquefaction or seismically induced landslides. The Project site does not lie in an area of erodible soil, soils or geologic units prone to landsliding, collapsible, or expansive soils. The site would not be supporting septic systems. (Caltrans 2021e)

The Project would disturb a small area of soil. Those soils are not highly erodible and BMPs would be used to minimize soil erosion during construction activities. The following Project Features, described in Appendix B, would minimize soil erosion associated with ground-disturbing activities during construction.

- PF-WQ-1: Water Pollution Control Plan.
- PF-WQ-2: Construction Site Best Management Practices.

The Project would not result in substantial soil erosion. There would be no impacts.

f) <u>Less Than Significant Impact</u>

The project area is underlain by undivided Quaternary alluvial units that have the potential of containing fossils. Construction depth would occur up to 15 feet below the ground surface for the installation of the new signal poles and lighting poles. Foundations for both types of poles would be constructed by auguring holes. This method of construction is not conducive to intact fossil recovery because fossils may be ground during auguring, and any remnant bone will lack stratigraphic context.

With the implementation of AMM PALEO-1, potential impacts to paleontological resources would be less than significant.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The following avoidance and minimization measure would further reduce impacts to paleontological resources associated with ground-disturbing activities during construction.

• AMM-PALEO-1. Paleontological Evaluation Report. Prior to construction, Caltrans would determine whether the Project area has a low or high sensitivity for paleontological resources. If Caltrans determines the Project area is sensitive for paleontological resources, a person who meets Caltrans requirements of a Principal Paleontologist would prepare a Paleontological Evaluation Report. The Paleontological Evaluation Report would identify measures to avoid or/and minimize impacts to paleontological resources.

3.3.8 Greenhouse Gas Emissions

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Generate greenhouse gas emissions, either directly or indirectly, that may have a significant impact on the environment?	Less Than Significant Impact
b) Conflict with an applicable plan, policy or regulation adopted for the purpose of reducing the emissions of greenhouse gases?	No Impact

Caltrans investigated potential impacts to greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from the proposed Project and prepared the *Construction Greenhouse Gas Emissions Analysis Memorandum* (Caltrans 2021b). This section summarizes the findings of this review.

a) Less Than Significant Impact

The GHG emissions resulting from construction activities would not result in longterm impacts on the environment. Construction-generated GHG includes emissions resulting from material processing, onsite construction equipment, workers commuting to and from the Project site, and traffic delays from construction. The emissions would be produced at different levels throughout the Project depending on the activities involved at various phases of construction.

The analysis was focused on vehicle-emitted GHGs. Carbon dioxide (CO₂) is the single most important GHG pollutant due to its abundance when compared with other vehicle-emitted GHGs, including methane, nitrous oxide, hydrofluorocarbon, and black carbon. Their frequency and occurrence can be reduced through innovations in plans and specifications and by implementing better traffic management during construction phases.

The Project's construction-related GHG emissions were calculated using the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) Road Construction Emissions Model (RCEM), version 9.0.0, provided by the Sacramento Metropolitan Air Quality Management District. The estimated total amount of CO_2 produced during the 4-month construction timeframe would be 186.63 tons (Caltrans 2021b). The analysis also estimated annual tons of CO_2 equivalent (CO_2e), a unit calculated by multiplying GHG contributing gases by their global warming potential, which is a measure of how much energy the emission of 1 ton of a given gas will absorb over a period of time relative the emissions of 1 ton of CO_2 . The proposed Project's construction-

related annual CO₂e would be 171.10 metric tons (Caltrans 2019b). Although the BAAQMD does not have an adopted threshold of significance for constructionrelated GHG emissions (BAAQMD 2017), the Project would not generate short-term GHG emissions that exceed the operational screening level established by BAAQMD of 1,100 metric tons CO₂e per year. Because construction activities are short-term, the GHG emissions would not result in long-term adverse effects on the environment. The Project's GHG emissions are considered less than cumulatively considerable. The frequency and occurrence of GHG emissions would be reduced through implementation of the following Project Features, described in Appendix B.

- PF-AIR-2: Minimize Idling.
- PF-AIR-3: Maintain Construction Equipment and Vehicles.
- PF-GHG-1: Waste Reduction.
- PF-GHG-2: Energy Reduction.

Additionally, with innovations such as longer pavement lives, improvement in traffic management and changes in materials, construction-related GHG emissions produced during construction can be offset to some degree by longer intervals between maintenance and rehabilitation activities.

b) <u>No Impact</u>

Plans and policies adopted for the purposes of reducing GHG emissions in California include multiple Senate and Assembly bills and Executive Orders. These policies establish GHG emissions reduction goals, set low-carbon fuel standards, support rapid commercialization of zero-emission vehicles, fund clean vehicle programs, and require climate adaptation planning. The Metropolitan Transportation Commission (MTC) and Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG) developed Plan Bay Area, a Regional Transportation Plan and Sustainable Communities Strategy for the Bay Area, which includes strategies and policies for reducing GHG emissions. The proposed Project would be consistent with these GHG reduction goals and policies.

The Project would not increase the vehicular capacity of SR 12 or Boas Drive, encourage additional traffic to the area, or increase vehicle miles traveled. Because technological advances improve automobile efficiencies, it is anticipated that the operational emissions within the project limits would decrease over time. As such, it is not foreseeable for the Project to contribute to an increase in GHG emissions. Since the proposed Project would not contribute to a long-term increase in GHG emissions, it is not in conflict with applicable plans, policies or regulations adopted for the purpose of reducing long term GHG emissions. There would be no impact.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

While the Project would result in minor GHG emissions during construction, the Project would not result in an increase in operational GHG emissions and would not conflict with GHG-reduction policies and plans. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Create a significant hazard to the public or the environment through the routine transport, use, or disposal of hazardous materials?	No Impact
b) Create a significant hazard to the public or the environment through reasonably foreseeable upset and accident conditions involving the release of hazardous materials into the environment?	No Impact
c) Emit hazardous emissions or handle hazardous or acutely hazardous materials, substances, or waste within one-quarter mile of an existing or proposed school?	No Impact
d) Be located on a site which is included on a list of hazardous materials sites compiled pursuant to Government Code Section 65962.5 and, as a result, would it create a significant hazard to the public or the environment?	No Impact
e) For a project located within an airport land use plan or, where such a plan has not been adopted, within two miles of a public airport or public use airport, would the project result in a safety hazard or excessive noise for people residing or working in the project area?	No Impact
f) Impair implementation of or physically interfere with an adopted emergency response plan or emergency evacuation plan?	Less Than Significant Impact
g) Expose people or structures, either directly or indirectly, to a significant risk of loss, injury or death involving wildland fires?	No Impact

3.3.9 Hazards and Hazardous Materials

a, b) <u>No Impact</u>

The Project would not create a significant hazard to the public related to hazardous materials. The Project would not involve the routine transport or use of hazardous materials once operational. During construction, Caltrans' Standard Specifications would be implemented to prevent spills or leaks from construction equipment and from storage of fuels, lubricants, and solvents. All aspects of Project construction associated with removal, storage, transportation, and disposal of hazardous materials would be done in accordance with the appropriate California Health and Safety Code. Handling of hazardous materials would comply with Caltrans Standard Specification

14-11, Hazardous Waste and Contamination, which outlines handling, storage, and disposal of hazardous waste. The following Project Features, described in Appendix B, would avoid impacts associated with hazards and hazardous materials.

- PF-HAZ-1: Asbestos and Lead-based Paint Survey.
- PF-HAZ-2: Aerially Deposited Lead Work Plan.
- PF-HAZ-3: Hazardous Material Incident Contingency Plan.

There are no anticipated impacts.

c) <u>No Impact</u>

There is one school located within 0.25-mile of the proposed Project, consisting of Douglas Whited Elementary Charter School, on SR 12 approximately 0.25 mile west of the Project. The Project would not emit hazardous emissions or handle hazardous or acutely hazardous materials, substances, or waste. There would be no impact.

d) <u>No Impact</u>

Screening of environmental regulatory databases (the State Water Resources Control Board's GeoTracker and California Department of Toxic Substances Control's EnviroStor) revealed no known hazardous materials or hazardous waste sites within approximately 900 feet that could negatively affect the soil and groundwater. The proposed drainage improvement might disturb roadside shallow soil that may contain elevated levels of aerially deposited lead from past vehicle emissions. However, the Project is not expected to generate surplus excavated material requiring off-site disposal and the need for soil testing is not anticipated. If plans change and off-site disposal of soils is required, additional soils testing and characterization may be necessary during the design phase. Compliance with Caltrans Standard Specifications 14-11, Hazardous Waste and Contamination, would be required and therefore, result in the adequate handling, storing, and disposing of hazardous waste. There would be no impact.

e) <u>No Impact</u>

There are no airports or airstrips in the Project vicinity. The closest airport is the Sonoma County Airport located approximately 6.0 miles from the Project. There would be no impact.

f) Less Than Significant Impact

Potential delays to traffic along SR 12 would result from lane closures and overnight traffic control in effect during construction. A Traffic Management Plan (TMP) (see Project Feature TRA-1 in Appendix B) would be developed during the design phase that would identify traffic delays and alternative routes. Emergency response times are not anticipated to change during construction because the TMP would provide priority to emergency vehicles during traffic control. The TMP would provide instructions for response or evacuation in the event of an emergency. In addition, this Project would not conflict with the City of Santa Rosa Emergency Operation Plan (City of Santa Rosa 2017) any other emergency response or evacuation plan. The impact would be less than significant.

g) <u>No Impact</u>

The Santa Rosa Fire Department, which serves the Project area, is responsible for the management of fire operations during emergency response efforts. There are two Santa Rosa Fire Department stations within 0.5 mile of the Project intersection: Station 6 at 205 Calistoga Road (0.4 mile east of the intersection) and Station 9 at 91 Middle Rincon Road (0.5 mile west of the intersection) (City of Santa Rosa 2021a)

The Project does not have permanent features that would expose people or structures to risk of loss, injury, or death involving wildland fires. There would be no impact.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not create a significant hazard to the public or the environment through the transport, emission, or release of hazardous materials. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Violate any water quality standards or waste discharge requirements or otherwise substantially degrade surface or ground water quality?	Less Than Significant Impact
b) Substantially decrease groundwater supplies or interfere substantially with groundwater recharge such the project may impede sustainable groundwater management of the basin?	No Impact
c) Substantially alter the existing drainage pattern of the site or area, including through the alteration of the course of a stream or river or through the addition of impervious surfaces, in a manner which would:	No Impact
(i) result in substantial erosion or silitation on- or off- site;	
(ii) substantially increase the rate or amount of surface runoff in a manner which would result in flooding on- or offsite;	No Impact
(iii) create or contribute runoff water which would exceed the capacity of existing or planned stormwater drainage systems or provide substantial additional sources of polluted runoff; or	No Impact
(iv) impede or redirect flood flows?	No Impact
d) In flood hazard, tsunami, or seiche zones, risk release of pollutants due to project inundation?	No Impact
e) Conflict with or obstruct implementation of a water quality control plan or sustainable groundwater management plan?	No Impact

Caltrans investigated impacts to hydrology and water quality from the proposed Project and prepared the *Hydraulics Technical Memorandum* (Caltrans 2021f) and *Water Quality Study* (Caltrans 2021g). This section summarizes the findings of that review.

The Project is located within the jurisdiction of North Coast Regional Water Quality Control Board (Region 1), which is responsible for implementation and enforcement of state and federal laws and regulations concerning water quality. The Project is within the Russian River hydrologic unit, Mark West Creek watershed, and Upper Santa Rosa Creek subwatershed (USGS 2021). Per Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) mapping, the Project is located within a Zone X floodplain (Figure 3-1). Zone X indicates areas of minimal flood hazard, i.e. areas outside the 0.2% annual floodplain chance (500 year).

a) <u>Less Than Significant Impact</u>

The proposed Project would not violate water quality standards or waste discharge requirements. The Project would not appreciably increase the impervious surface area at the intersection; any changes in surface runoff would be accommodated by the existing municipal stormwater facilities.

The Project is expected to have a total disturbed soil area of less than 1 acre. During construction, excavation and earth-moving activities associated with the installation of the signals, retaining walls, and drainage improvements could result in temporary water quality impacts such as increased sediment discharge and increased turbidity to receiving waters. Interaction of stormwater with newly poured concrete could also result in changes in pH. In addition, impacts to water quality could result from staging and active construction including the release of fluids, concrete material, construction debris, sediment, and litter. To prevent or reduce these impacts, temporary construction site BMPs would be deployed for sediment control, stormwater management, spill control, and materials management. The following Project Features, described in Appendix B, would further reduce impacts associated water quality and hydrology.

- PF-WQ-1: Water Pollution Control Plan.
- PF-WQ-2: Construction Site Best Management Practices.

The proposed Project would not substantially degrade surface or groundwater quality. In addition, the Project would not violate water quality standards or waste discharge requirements. Impacts would be less than significant.

b) <u>No Impact</u>

The proposed Project would have no effect to groundwater supplies or groundwater recharge areas in the Project vicinity. There would be no impact.



LEGEND

Project Footprint

FEMA Flood Hazard Area

X: Area of Minimal Flood Hazard

Data Sources: Area West Environmental, Inc. 2021; Federal Emergency Management Agency 2019; ESRI Basemaps aerial imagery accessed 2021; Date: 4-7-22



FIGURE 3-1 FEMA Flood Insurance Rate Map

SR 12 Boas Drive Intersection Safety Project EA 2Q780, SON-12 PM-19.83 Sonoma County, California

c) <u>No Impact</u>

The Project would not create runoff that would exceed existing storm drain systems or create substantial additional sources of polluted runoff. The Project would not impede or redirect flood flows and would not substantially alter the existing drainage pattern of the site. According to the initial design, new impervious surface is less than 1 acre on this Project, and no post-construction storm water treatment measures would be required. There would be no impact.

d) <u>No Impact</u>

The project corridor is not within the 100-year floodplain as defined by FEMA Flood Insurance Rates Maps (Figure 3-1). The proposed Project is not in flood hazard, seiche, or tsunami zone. There would be no impact.

e) <u>No Impact</u>

The Project would not conflict with or obstruct implementation of a water quality control plan or sustainable groundwater management plan.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not adversely affect water quality or substantially alter existing hydrology. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Physically divide an established community?	No Impact
b) Cause a significant environmental impact due to a conflict with any land use plan, policy, or regulation adopted for the purpose of avoiding or mitigating an environmental effect?	No Impact

3.3.11 Land Use and Planning

Caltrans prepared a *Community Impact Assessment Memorandum* (Caltrans 2021h) to evaluate potential impacts of the Project on the adjacent community, including neighboring residents. The Project is located in a developed residential area in the City of Santa Rosa. The Santa Rosa General Plan 2035 (City of Santa Rosa 2009) identifies the vision, guiding principles, and goals for the City of Santa Rosa. The City General Plan's goals and policies are intended to provide a guide for future development and preservation of resources.

The parcels immediately adjacent to the intersection include apartment complexes and single-family residences. The Woodcreek Village Apartments are located to the northwest of the intersection, the Sonoma Creekside Homes to the northeast, the Oak Creek Apartments to the southeast, and single-family residences to the southwest. General Plan Land Use designations at the intersection are medium-density residential (8 – 18 units per acre) and low-density residential (2 – 8 units per acre); surrounding parcels are zoned planned development (PD), rural residential (RR-40), and single-family residential (R-1-6) (Figure 3-2).

The Project area and surrounding vicinity is fully developed with limited opportunities for new infill or redevelopment projects. The SR 12 highway corridor within the Project limits isrelatively built out, with one planned development at the northwest corner of SR 12 and Calistoga Road (APN 183-410-060). This project, the Mahonia Glen project, would construct 99 multi-family dwelling units and was recently approved (City of Santa Rosa 2021b). No other approved or pending development projects are planned in the Project vicinity.



\\DC1VS01\GISPROJ\C\CALTRANS\2Q780_SON12\MAPFILES\REPORT\2022\CIA\APRIL\FIG5_LANDUSE_2Q780.MXD_CARCHER 4/11/2022 1:54:06 PM

a, b) <u>No Impact</u>

The Project would not physically divide an established community and would not conflict with any land use plan, policy, or regulation adopted to mitigate an environmental effect. The Project would not alter existing land uses along the highway corridor. No impact to land use or planning would occur.

The *Community Impact Assessment Memorandum* (Caltrans 2021h) evaluated the consistency of the proposed Project with local and regional plan policies.

The proposed Project would be consistent with most Santa Rosa General Plan (City of Santa Rosa 2009) and all Sonoma County Comprehensive Transportation Plan (Sonoma County Transportation Authority 2016) policies. By improving intersection safety, installing crosswalks, and modifying pedestrian facilities near the existing bus stops, the Project is consistent with City of Santa Rosa and Sonoma Transportation Authority policies regarding promoting access to transit. Although the Project would not be consistent with the City of Santa Rosa policy promoting the use of roundabouts over signalized intersections, Caltrans considered a roundabout as a project design option, but dismissed it because a roundabout at this location would have significant environmental effects on land use, low-income housing units, and aesthetics (see Section 2.10 *Alternatives Considered but Eliminated from Further Discussion*). The Project does not conflict with land use plans and policies; there would be no impacts to land use.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would affect existing land use or conflict with land use policies. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

3.3.12 Mineral Resources

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Result in the loss of availability of a known mineral resource that would be of value to the region and the residents of the state?	No Impact
b) Result in the loss of availability of a locally important mineral resource recovery site delineated on a local general plan, specific plan or other land use plan?	No Impact

a, b) <u>No Impact</u>

The Project does not occur in a known mineral resource zone (Miller and Busch 2013) and the Project does not propose activities that would disturb mineral resources, if present. The Project would have no impact on mineral resources.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not affect mineral resources. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

3.3.13 Noise

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Generation of a substantial temporary or permanent increase in ambient noise levels in the vicinity of the project in excess of standards established in the local general plan or noise ordinance, or applicable standards of other agencies?	Less Than Significant Impact
b) Generation of excessive groundborne vibration or groundborne noise levels?	No Impact
c) For a project located within the vicinity of a private airstrip or an airport land use plan or, where such a plan has not been adopted, within two miles of a public airport or public use airport, would the project expose people residing or working in the project area to excessive noise levels?	No Impact

A *Noise Analysis Memorandum* was completed for the Project (Caltrans 2022b). Title 23 CFR Part 772 provides procedures for preparing operational and construction noise studies and evaluating noise abatement considered for federal and federal-aid highway projects. The Project was determined not to be a Type I project per 23 CFR 772, which defines Type I projects as construction of a highway on a new location, substantial horizontal or vertical alteration of an existing highway, or the addition or relocation of traffic lanes. Because the Project would not increase highway capacity or modify the horizontal or vertical alignment of the highway, a traffic noise study was not required, and noise abatement need not be considered. Nevertheless, there are sensitive receptors (residential homes) located near areas where noisy construction activities may occur at night. The analysis evaluated whether the Project may result in adverse temporary construction noise impacts to nearby residences.

The FHWA Roadway Construction Noise Model (RCNM) was used to estimate the noise levels during construction based on representative sound levels for the most common types of construction equipment and the estimated equipment usage. Vehicles and equipment likely to be used during each phase of construction were input into RCNM to estimate the maximum hourly noise level (L_{max}) and the average hourly noise level (L_{eq}) at receptor locations and at various distances. L_{max} is the highest instantaneous noise level during a specified time, and L_{eq} is the average level

equivalent in energy to the time-varying noise levels during the same period. The model was run for each major construction phase/activity.

Caltrans' Standard Specifications 14-8.02 requires L_{max} not to exceed 86 dBA at 50 feet from the Project limits from 9:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m.

a) Less Than Significant Impact

The Project would not permanently increase ambient noise levels in the vicinity of the intersection. The Project corridor is along SR 12, a highway that creates background noise levels for nearby residents. The Project would not change highway capacity or substantially alter long-term ambient noise levels.

Construction activities, including nighttime work, would generate temporary noise. The *Noise Analysis Memorandum* (Caltrans 2022b) determined that the noisiest construction activities would be removal of sidewalks and curb ramps, which uses pavement saws and jack hammers. This activity would produce 89.6 dBA L_{max} at a distance of 50 feet. The nearest residence is approximately 25 feet from Project activities, and the RCNM model predicts that noise from these activities would exceed Caltrans' 86 dBA L_{max} threshold if Project Features are not employed to minimize construction noise. The following Project Features, described in Appendix B, would reduce impacts associated with construction-related noise.

- PF-AIR-2: Minimize Idling.
- PF-NOI-1: Maintain Internal Combustion Engines and Equip with Mufflers.
- PF-NOI-2: Sensitive Receptors and Noise Barriers.
- PF-NOI-3: Quiet Air Compressors.
- AMM-NOI-1: Construction Schedule.
- AMM-NOI-2: Public Outreach.

The noisiest construction activities would be scheduled during daytime hours, between 6:00 a.m. and 9:00 p.m. (PF-NOI-4: Construction Schedule), and construction noise barriers or sound aprons would be placed between noisy activities and nearby residents (PF-NOI-2). Additionally, standard operation and maintenance practices would minimize equipment noise (PF-AIR-2, PF-NOI-1, and PF-NOI-3). By implementing these standard construction practices, the Project would not exceed Caltrans' Standard Specifications 14-8.02, which requires L_{max} not to exceed 86 dBA at 50 feet from the Project limits from 9:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m.

Construction activities are short-term and would not result in long-term adverse effects on ambient noise levels. While most construction activities would occur during the daytime, construction noise would be experienced for short durations during the nighttime. Temporary daytime and nighttime construction noise would be reduced with the implementation of Project Features described in Appendix B. Therefore, construction-related noise impacts would be less than significant.

b) <u>No Impact</u>

Construction of the Project would not require vibratory or impact pile driving. There would be no impact from excessive groundborne vibrations.

c) <u>No Impact</u>

There are no airports or airstrips within the project vicinity. There would be no impact.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The following avoidance and minimization measures would further reduce impacts from noise or groundborne vibration during construction.

- AMM-NOI-1: Construction Schedule. Schedule construction activities exceeding 86 dBA during the day, between 6:00 AM to 9:00 PM. Noisy operations would be scheduled to occur within the same time period to the greatest extent possible. The total noise level would not be significantly greater than the level produced if operations are performed separately.
- AMM-NOI-2: Public Outreach. Public outreach would be required before project construction and throughout the project construction to update residents, businesses and others with upcoming activities and time frame of project. Public outreach could entail sending notices to nearby residents, notifying the city, and posting a notice on the project site.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Induce substantial unplanned population growth in an area, either directly (for example, by proposing new homes and businesses) or indirectly (for example, through extension of roads or other infrastructure)?	No Impact
b) Displace substantial numbers of existing people or housing, necessitating the construction of replacement housing elsewhere?	No Impact

3.3.14 Population and Housing

The City of Santa Rosa had a 2019 population of 176,753, with 69,814 housing units with a median home value of \$540,600 (U.S. Census Bureau 2021).

a, b) <u>No Impact</u>

The proposed Project would not induce population growth because it does not increase the capacity of SR 12, remove barriers to future growth, or increase population or housing growth (or demand for new housing, utilities, or public services). The Project would not induce population growth, displace housing, or displace people. Therefore, there would be no impact to population and housing.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not affect population and housing. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

3.3.15 Public Services

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Would the project result in substantial adverse physical impacts associated with the provision of new or physically altered governmental facilities, need for new or physically altered governmental facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental impacts, in order to maintain acceptable service ratios, response times or other performance objectives for any of the public services: Fire protection?	No Impact
Police protection?	No Impact
Schools?	No Impact
Parks?	No Impact
Other public facilities?	No Impact

a) <u>No Impact</u>

The proposed Project would not result in the substantial alteration of government facilities in the Project limits, such as fire and police protection, schools, parks or other public facilities, nor trigger the need for new government facilities or alter the demand for public services. There would be no impact.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not affect public services. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Would the project increase the use of existing neighborhood and regional parks or other recreational facilities such that substantial physical deterioration of the facility would occur or be accelerated?	No Impact
b) Does the project include recreational facilities or require the construction or expansion of recreational facilities which might have an adverse physical effect on the environment?	No Impact

3.3.16 Recreation

Nearby parks that provide recreational opportunities include Tanglewood Park (7.9 acres) and Oaklake Green Park (3.73 acres), which are located along the northern fork of Austin Creek, about 0.25 mile north of the intersection, as well as Howarth Memorial Park and Spring Lake Regional Park, which are large regional parks located approximately 1 mile south of the Project; these parks are not accessible from South Boas Drive (Caltrans 2021h).

a, b) <u>No Impact</u>

The Project would not directly or indirectly increase the demand of existing recreational facilities such that substantial deterioration of the facilities would occur. In addition, the Project would not require the construction of additional recreational facilities. There would be no impact.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not affect recreation resources. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Conflict with a program, plan, ordinance, or policy addressing the circulation system, including transit, roadway, bicycle and pedestrian facilities?	Less Than Significant Impact
b) Would the project conflict or be inconsistent with CEQA Guidelines section 15064.3, subdivision (b)?	Less Than Significant Impact
c) Substantially increase hazards due to a geometric design feature (e.g., sharp curves or dangerous intersections) or incompatible uses (e.g., farm equipment)?	No Impact
d) Result in inadequate emergency access?	Less Than Significant Impact

3.3.17 Transportation and Traffic

SR 12 links Sebastopol, Santa Rosa, the Sonoma Valley, and Napa County. It also provides an important connection to the Interstate 80 corridor, including a link for interstate trucking (SCTA 2016). SR 12 at the Boas Drive intersection is a four-lane divided highway with free-flowing traffic through the intersection. Boas Drive and South Boas Drive form the other two legs of the intersection and are two-lane local streets with stop signs as the traffic control at the intersection. In 2018, SR 12 at the Project intersection had an average daily traffic (ADT) volume of 81,900 with 4.6% truck traffic, and an average level of service (LOS) C during a.m. and p.m. peak periods (Caltrans 2020). More recent traffic data from 2021 reports an existing ADT of 38,700; this reduction in traffic volume may be a result of changes in travel patterns during the COVID-19 pandemic (Caltrans 2022c). There are no existing crosswalks across SR 12 at this intersection. The posted speed limit on SR 12 in the Project area is 45 miles per hour (mph); a 25-mph school zone on SR 12 is located west of the intersection.

Parking is not permitted on SR 12 in the Project vicinity. On-street parking available on Boas Drive north of the intersection is heavily used by visitors and residents in nearby apartment complexes. South of the intersection, South Boas Drive provides more on-street parking.

There are two bus pullouts on SR 12 near the Project intersection: one along eastbound SR 12 close to the southeastern corner of the intersection, and another along westbound SR 12 close to the northwestern corner of the intersection. CityBus Route 4/4B (Rincon Valley, Mission Boulevard, Calistoga Road) uses these stops. This route provides bus service along SR 12 in the Project vicinity; the route connects riders to the Santa Rosa Transit Station with easy access to the Santa Rosa Downtown Sonoma-Marin Area Rail Transit (SMART) station. During weekdays, this route has buses every 30 minutes.

Sonoma County Transit provides regional transit services in the County. Sonoma County Transit operates bus routes 30, 30X, and 34 along SR 12 through the Project area, with connections from downtown Santa Rosa to Sonoma, California. Sonoma County Transit also uses the bus stops at the intersection.

Although SR 12 does not have bicycle facilities, bicycles are permitted to use the highway shoulders on this segment. SR 12 has sidewalks along both the eastbound and westbound directions, but no marked crosswalks for pedestrians exist at the intersection. Boas Drive has sidewalks on along both sides of the street, whereas South Boas Drive includes a sidewalk only along the eastern side of the road (adjacent to the northbound lane).

a) <u>Less Than Significant Impact</u>

The proposed Project would not conflict with programs, plans, ordinances, or policies regarding the circulation system, public transit, bicycle, or pedestrian facilities including the Circulation Element of the City of Santa Rosa General Plan (2009), Sonoma County's CTP (SCTA 2016), and Countywide Bicycle and Pedestrian Masterplan (SCTA 2014).

No long-term changes to traffic, access and parking would occur. The signalized intersection would modify traffic circulation along SR 12 by adding a new signal. The proposed signal LOS is A or B+ for a.m. or p.m. peak traffic. Effects on traffic movement and delays would be minimized through traffic signal timing and coordination with other intersections through connection with existing interconnect conduit and fiber along SR 12. The Project would not reduce parking availability in the Project vicinity. With the Project, the two nearby bus stops and existing bus curbside pullouts would be retained at their current locations, and transit operators would continue to use the bus stops along SR 12. Pedestrian improvements (sidewalks, curb ramps, and traffic signals) would improve safety for pedestrians, bicyclists, and transit users.

During construction, there would be temporary traffic delays and lane closures at the intersection that could result in temporary effects on transportation and circulation. These short-term, intermittent lane closures, which would occur throughout

construction primarily during nighttime, and would inconvenience highway users. The following Project Feature, described in Appendix B, would further reduce construction-related traffic impacts.

• PF-TRA-1: Traffic Management Plan.

Prior to construction, a detailed TMP would be prepared. The TMP would include measures to lessen the Project's travel-related impacts. These include recommendations such as no lane or shoulder closures during daytime and peak commute hours on weekdays; a minimum of one paved traffic lane always open in each direction of travel; and other items to maintain traffic connectivity. Coordination with transit agencies and emergency service providers would be included in the TMP prepared for the Project.

b) Less Than Significant Impact

The Project would be consistent with CEQA Guidelines Section 15064.3, subdivision b. The Project would not increase vehicular capacity or permanently alter the circulation system. It would have no permanent impact on vehicle miles traveled. Under section 15064.3, subdivision b transportation projects that have no impact on vehicle miles traveled should be presumed to cause a less than significant transportation impact.

c) <u>No Impact</u>

The proposed Project does not include any design features or construction elements that would substantially increase hazards (e.g., sharp curves or dangerous intersections). The Project would improve corner sight distance at the intersection. There would be no impact.

d) Less Than Significant Impact

During construction, temporary lane closures and associated traffic delays on SR 12 could result in temporary delays in emergency service response times. The TMP would identify traffic delays and alternative routes. Emergency response times are not anticipated to change during construction because the TMP would provide priority to emergency vehicles during traffic control. The TMP would provide instructions for response or evacuation in the event of an emergency. The impact would be less than significant.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would improve traffic conditions at the intersection. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

3.3.18 Tribal Cultural Resources

Would the project cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a tribal cultural resource, defined in Public Resources Code section 21074 as either a site, feature, place, cultural landscape that is geographically defined in terms of the size and scope of the landscape, sacred place, or object with cultural value to a California Native American tribe, and that is:

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Listed or eligible for listing in the California Register of Historical Resources, or in a local register of historical resources as defined in Public Resources Code section 5020.1(k), or	No Impact
b) A resource determined by the lead agency, in its discretion and supported by substantial evidence, to be significant pursuant to criteria set forth in subdivision (c) of Public Resources Code Section 5024.1. In applying the criteria set forth in subdivision (c) of Public Resource Code Section 5024.1, the lead agency shall consider the significance of the resource to a California Native American tribe.	No Impact

Caltrans initiated formal notification under Assembly Bill 52 and Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act with letters for each individual and/or organization on September 21, 2021. Individuals contacted include: Chairperson Patricia Hermosillo, Cloverdale Rancheria of Pomo Indians; Chairperson Scott Gabaldon, Mishewal-Wappo Tribe of Alexander Valley; Chairperson Leona Williams of the Pinoleville Pomo Nation; Chairperson Donald Duncan, Guidiville Indian Rancheria; Chairperson Beniakem Cromwell, Robinson Rancheria of Pomo Nation; Chairperson Marjorie Mejia, Lytton Rancheria; and James Rivera, Tribal Historic Preservation Officer (THPO) and Michael Rivera, Project Manage, Middletown Rancheria of Pomo. No responses were received.

Additionally, Chairperson Greg Sarris, Federated Indians of Graton Rancheria, was sent a letter via email on September 1, 2021, initiating outreach and requesting any input or concerns the tribe may have regarding the proposed Project. On September 10, 2021, THPO Buffy McQuillen responded with interest to consult. A response updating Ms. McQuillen of efforts that have been made to identify cultural resources in relation to Project area impacts and avoidance was sent on September 20, 2021. No further comments have been received. No tribal cultural resources were reported in record searches.

a, b) <u>No Impact</u>

No tribal cultural resources were reported in record searches or in consultation with Native groups and individuals. If an inadvertent discovery of potential tribal cultural resources occurs during construction, the following Project Features, described in Appendix B, would be implemented.

- PF-CUL-1: Stop Work Upon Discovery of Cultural Materials.
- PF-CUL-2: Procedures for Discovery of Human Remains.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not affect tribal cultural resources. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Require or result in the relocation or construction of new or expanded water, wastewater treatment or storm water drainage, electric power, natural gas, or telecommunications facilities, the construction or relocation of which could cause significant environmental effects?	No Impact
b) Have sufficient water supplies available to serve the project and reasonably foreseeable future development during normal, dry and multiple dry years?	No Impact
c) Result in a determination by the wastewater treatment provider which serves or may serve the project that it has adequate capacity to serve the project's projected demand in addition to the provider's existing commitments?	No Impact
d) Generate solid waste in excess of State or local standards, or in excess of the capacity of local infrastructure, or otherwise impair the attainment of solid waste reduction goals?	No Impact
e) Comply with federal, state, and local management and reduction statutes and regulations related to solid waste?	No Impact

3.3.19 Utilities and Service Systems

There are both overhead and underground utilities at the intersection, including stormwater drains, water lines, sanitary sewer, gas lines, overhead electrical, and telecommunication lines. Verification of utilities would be conducted during the design phase of the Project. Relocations of two joint utility poles and underground utilities may be required. Additionally, the Project may require that utility boxes or valve covers are adjusted to final grade.

a, b, c, d, e) No Impact

Although the Project would require utility relocation, those modifications would not cause significant environmental impacts. Caltrans would coordinate with utility service providers prior to construction. The following Project Features, described in Appendix B, would address utility impacts during construction.

• PF-UTIL-1: Trash Management.

• PF-UTIL-2: Notify Utility Owners of Construction Schedule to Protect Utilities.

The Project would not require new water supplies or affect existing water supplies. The proposed Project would not result in substantial demands for solid waste disposal and would comply with federal, state, and local statutes regarding solid waste. No solid waste would be generated by the Project post-construction. There would be no impact.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not trigger the need for new utilities and service systems. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

3.3.20 Wildfire

If located in or near state responsibility areas or lands classified as very high fire hazard severity zones, would the project:

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Substantially impair an adopted emergency response plan or emergency evacuation plan?	Less Than Significant Impact
b) Due to slope, prevailing winds, and other factors, exacerbate wildfire risks, and thereby expose project occupants to, pollutant concentrations from a wildfire or the uncontrolled spread of a wildfire?	No Impact
c) Require the installation or maintenance of associated infrastructure (such as roads, fuel breaks, emergency water sources, power lines or other utilities) that may exacerbate fire risk or that may result in temporary or ongoing impacts to the environment?	No Impact
d) Expose people or structures to significant risks, including downslope or downstream flooding or landslides, as a result of runoff, post-fire slope instability, or drainage changes?	No Impact

The Project is located within a Local Responsibility Area, with the Santa Rosa Fire Department, as well as volunteer fire companies operating through the Sonoma County Fire and Emergency Services Department, providing fire suppression, rescue, and emergency services along the project corridor. The Project is outside of a State Responsibility Area and is not within a high severity fire area (California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection [CALFIRE] 2007).

a) Less Than Significant Impact

A Traffic Management Plan (Project Feature TRA-1 in Appendix B) would be developed during the design phase to identify traffic diversion/staging and alternative routes. Emergency response times are not anticipated to change during construction because the TMP would provide measures to ensure priority for emergency vehicles during lane closures and traffic control. The TMP would include coordination with emergency service providers and provide instructions for response and evacuation in the event of an emergency such as a wildfire. In addition, the proposed Project would not conflict with any other emergency response or evacuation plan. The impact would be less than significant.
b, c, d) No Impact

The Project proposes to install traffic signals to control the intersection. It would not exacerbate wildfire risk, nor would it require the installation of associated infrastructure that would exacerbate fire risk. There would be no impact.

Avoidance, Minimization and Mitigation Measures

The Project would not exacerbate wildlife risk or expose people to additional wildlife fire risk. No avoidance, minimization, and mitigation measures are needed.

Question	CEQA Determination
a) Does the project have the potential to substantially degrade the quality of the environment, substantially reduce the habitat of a fish or wildlife species, cause a fish or wildlife population to drop below self- sustaining levels, threaten to eliminate a plant or animal community, substantially reduce the number or restrict the range of a rare or endangered plant or animal or eliminate important examples of the major periods of California history or prehistory?	No Impact
b) Does the project have impacts that are individually limited, but cumulatively considerable? ("Cumulatively considerable" means that the incremental effects of a project are considerable when viewed in connection with the effects of past projects, the effects of other current projects, and the effects of probable future projects)?	No Impact
c) Does the project have environmental effects which will cause substantial adverse effects on human beings, either directly or indirectly?	Less Than Significant Impact

3.3.21 Mandatory Findings of Significance

a) <u>No Impact</u>

The proposed Project would not substantially degrade the quality of the environment, substantially reduce the habitat of a fish or wildlife species, cause a fish or wildlife population to drop below self-sustaining levels, threaten to eliminate a plant or animal community, or substantially reduce the number of or restrict the range of a rare or endangered plant or animal. The Project would not eliminate important examples of the major periods of California history or prehistory. Project Features (Appendix B) would avoid or minimize potential impacts on biological, and cultural resources.

b) <u>No Impact</u>

In analyzing the Project's cumulative environmental effects, the analysis proceeds as follows: (1) determine which resources would be significantly impacted by the Project; (2) determine whether there is a detrimental condition or deterioration in health of a resource within the context of impacts from past, present, and other reasonably foreseeable future actions; and (3) determine whether, collectively, the proposed Project and the foreseeable condition combine to result in a cumulative impact.

The proposed Project involves the installation of traffic signals and construction of sidewalk/curb ramps, retaining walls, and drainage improvements. The proposed Project would occur mostly within the Caltrans ROW. The Project would not convert lands to a new or different use, increase highway capacity, induce growth, or otherwise change land patterns and use. The proposed Project would not result in long-term adverse environmental effects and so would not contribute to cumulative environmental impacts. The analysis presented in this Initial Study identifies temporary, less-than-significant, construction-related impacts on aesthetics, air quality, biological resources, energy, greenhouse gas emissions, hazards/hazardous materials, hydrology/water quality, noise, transportation/traffic, and wildfire. Because the effects of the Project are construction-related, if other highway improvement projects along the SR 12 corridor (e.g., SR 12 Hooker Creek Bridge or Sonoma Creek Bridge Projects, 12 and 5 miles from the project, respectively) occur within a similar timeframe, cumulative effects may occur (e.g., traffic management).

However, Caltrans routinely coordinates with regional transportation managers and local agencies to minimize impacts in the region resulting from construction of multiple planned projects. The short duration and limited scope of the proposed Project would not contribute to cumulative environmental impacts. Cumulative impacts to these resources would be avoided with the proper implementation of Project Features (Appendix B). Therefore, the Project would have no cumulative impacts.

c) <u>Less Than Significant Impact</u>

Residences are located around the Project intersection. Intermittent night work would occur during construction. Access to residential driveways within close proximity to construction activities would be maintained at all times, and noise and air quality BMPs would be implemented to address temporary dust, noise, and traffic impacts (Appendix B). Therefore, temporary construction-related activities would not result in permanent or significant environmental impacts to human beings. This impact would be less than significant.

Chapter 4 List of Preparers

The primary persons responsible for contributing to, preparing, and reviewing this report are listed in Table 4-1.

Organization	Name	Role
Caltrans	Wesley Bexton	Landscape Associate, Landscape Architecture
Caltrans	Helen Blackmore	Branch Chief, Architectural History
Caltrans	Robert Blizard	Branch Chief, Biological Sciences and Permits
Caltrans	Melvin Dumlao	Transportation Engineer, Storm Water Design
Caltrans	Lindsay Vivian	Chief, Environmental Analysis
Caltrans	Tom Jiang	Transportation Engineer, Hydraulic Engineering
Caltrans	Hrishikesh Katti	Project Management, Sonoma County
Caltrans	Jonathan Lee	Senior Engineer, Design
Caltrans	Arnica MacCarthy	Branch Chief, Environmental Analysis
Caltrans	Shilpa Mareddy	Branch Chief, Environmental Engineering - Air Quality and Noise
Caltrans	Jim Murphy	Associate Right of Way Agent, Right of Way and Land Surveys
Caltrans	Mojgan Osooli	Branch Chief, Storm Water Design
Caltrans	Joaquin Pedrin	Branch Chief, Landscape Architecture
Caltrans	Kathleen Reilly	Branch Chief, Hydraulic Engineering
Caltrans	Chris Risden	Branch Chief, Geotechnical Design
Caltrans	Alvin Rosa- Figueroa	Associate Environmental Planner, Archaeology
Caltrans	Kathryn Rose	Branch Chief, Archaeology
Caltrans	Alicia Sanhueza	Environmental Planner, Architectural History
Caltrans	Fred Witteborn	Project Engineer, Design
Caltrans	Chris Wilson	Senior Transportation Engineer, Environmental Engineering - Hazardous Waste
Jacobs	Karen Dolan	GIS Analyst
Jacobs	Jasmin Mejia	Project Manager
Jacobs	Bryan Bell	Editor
Jacobs	Clarice Ericsson	Publishing Technician

 Table 4-1
 List of Preparers and Reviewers

Organization	Name	Role
Area West Environmental	Aimee Dour-Smith	Senior Environmental Planner
Area West Environmental	Corinne Munger	Environmental Planner, Biologist
Area West Environmental	Rachel Freund	GIS Analyst

Table 4-1	List of Preparers	and Reviewers

Chapter 5 Distribution List

The Initial Study with proposed Negative Declaration will be circulated to the following agencies and government officials:

Agencies

1
Governor's Office of Planning and Research
Sonoma County Clerk's Office
City of Santa Rosa Public Works Department
CityBus
Sonoma County Transit
California Highway Patrol
Bay Area Air Quality Management District
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
California Department of Fish and Wildlife
Regional Water Quality Control Board - Region 2
Regional Water Quanty Control Dourd Region 2
Elected Officials
Elected Officials U.S. Senator Dianne Feinstein
Elected Officials U.S. Senator Dianne Feinstein U.S. Senator Alex Padilla
Elected Officials U.S. Senator Dianne Feinstein U.S. Senator Alex Padilla U.S. Congressional Representative Mike Thompson
Elected Officials U.S. Senator Dianne Feinstein U.S. Senator Alex Padilla U.S. Congressional Representative Mike Thompson State Senator Mike McGuire
Elected Officials U.S. Senator Dianne Feinstein U.S. Senator Alex Padilla U.S. Congressional Representative Mike Thompson State Senator Mike McGuire State Assembly Member Jim Wood
Elected Officials U.S. Senator Dianne Feinstein U.S. Senator Alex Padilla U.S. Congressional Representative Mike Thompson State Senator Mike McGuire State Assembly Member Jim Wood Sonoma County Supervisor (District 1) Susan Gorin

Santa Rosa City Council (District 3) Dianna MacDonald

Sheriff Mark Essick

Appendix A Title VI Policy Statement

STATE OF CALIFORNIA-CALIFORNIA STATE TRANSPORTATION AGENCY

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR P.O. BOX 942873, MS-49 SACRAMBINTO, CA. 94273-0001 PHONE (916) 654-6130 FAX (916) 653-5776 TTY 711 www.dot.ca.gov Gavin Newsorn, Govern



Making Conservation a California Way of Life.

August 2020

NON-DISCRIMINATION POLICY STATEMENT

The California Department of Transportation, under Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, ensures "No person in the United States shall, on the ground of race, color, or national origin, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity receiving federal financial assistance."

Caltrans will make every effort to ensure nondiscrimination in all of its services, programs and activities, whether they are federally funded or not, and that services and benefits are fairly distributed to all people, regardless of race, color, or national origin. In addition, Caltrans will facilitate meaningful participation in the transportation planning process in a nondiscriminatory manner.

Related federal statutes, remedies, and state law further those protections to include sex, disability, religion, sexual orientation, and age.

For information or guidance on how to file a complaint, or obtain more information regarding Title VI, please contact the Title VI Branch Manager at (916) 324-8379 or visit the following web page: https://dot.ca.gov/programs/civil-rights/title-vi.

To obtain this information in an alternate format such as Braille or in a language other than English, please contact the California Department of Transportation, Office of Civil Rights, at 1823 14th Street, MS-79, Sacramento, CA 95811; (916) 324-8379 (TTY 711); or at <<u>Title.Vl@dot.ca.aov</u>>.

Original signed by Toks Omishakin Director

"Provide a safe, sustainable, integrated and efficient transportation system to enhance California's economy and livability"

Appendix B Project Features and Avoidance and Minimization Measures

PROJECT FEATURES		
Resource Area	Project Feature Reference	Project Feature Title and Description
Aesthetics	Project Feature AES-1	Avoid Unnecessary Removal of Vegetation. During construction, all attempts will be made to avoid impacts to all vegetation and preserve existing trees and associated root systems. Trees will be protected with temporary fencing where abutting or within work areas. Prior to considering tree removal, trees will be pruned under the supervision of a certified arborist to provide equipment access.
Aesthetics	Project Feature AES-2	Revegetate Disturbed Areas Upon Completion of Construction. Where removal of trees and vegetation is unavoidable, disturbed areas will be replanted with climatically appropriate trees and landscape plants within Caltrans' ROW in an arrangement that is compatible with the existing street tree canopy and screening vegetation that preserves the scenic character of the Project area. Trees removed outside the Caltrans ROW may be subject to the City of Santa Rosa Tree Preservation Ordinance. Remedies for specific tree removals would be determined during design. Additionally, landscaping vegetation would be replaced with climatically appropriate planting in kind, to preserve the project location's scenic character and provide screening to adjacent areas. Irrigation damaged and/or removed as a result of the Project would be repaired/replaced.
Aesthetics	Project Feature AES-3	Replace Removed Fences in Kind . Fences removed during construction will be replaced using materials visually appropriate and consistent with existing conditions.
Aesthetics	Project Feature AES-4	Minimize Appearance of Construction Equipment and Staging Areas. To the extent practicable, use screened temporary construction fencing to reduce the appearance of construction areas and equipment.
Aesthetics	Project Feature AES-5	Minimize Construction Lighting . Construction lighting will be limited to the area of work, and light trespass to adjacent residences and to the travelling public will be avoided with the use of directional lighting, shielding, and other measures as needed.

PROJECT FEATURES		
Resource Area	Project Feature Reference	Project Feature Title and Description
Aesthetics	Project Feature AES-6	Locate Staging Areas on Paved Surfaces. To the extent practicable, construction equipment and materials will be staged on paved areas within Caltrans' ROW.
Air Quality	Project Feature AIR-1	Control Fugitive Dust . Dust control measures would be included in the Water Pollution Control Plan (WPCP) and implemented to minimize construction impacts to existing communities. The plan would incorporate measures such as sprinkling, speed limits, transport of materials, and timely revegetation of disturbed areas as needed, as well as posting a publicly visible sign with the telephone number and person to contact at the lead agency regarding dust complaints and at the Bay Area Air Quality Management District (BAAQMD) regarding compliance with applicable regulations. Water or dust palliatives would be applied to the site and equipment as often as necessary to control fugitive dust emissions. Fugitive emissions generally must meet a "no visible dust" criterion either at the point of emissions or at the ROW line, depending on air pollution control district and air quality management district regulations and local ordinances.
Air Quality	Project Feature AIR-2	Minimize Idling. Idling times would be minimized either by shutting off equipment when not in use or reducing the maximum idling time to 5 minutes (as required by the California airborne toxics control measure Title 13, Section 2485 of California Code of Regulations). Unnecessary nighttime idling of internal combustion engines would be avoided within 100 feet of sensitive noise receptors (e.g., residences). Clear signage would be provided for construction workers at all access points. Construction activities involving the extended idling of diesel equipment or vehicles would be prohibited.
Air Quality	Project Feature AIR-3	Maintain Construction Equipment and Vehicles. All construction equipment and vehicles would be maintained and properly tuned in accordance with manufacturer's specifications. All equipment would be checked by a certified mechanic and determined to be running in proper condition prior to operation.
Air Quality	Project Feature AIR-4	Contractor Air Quality Compliance. The construction contractor must comply with the Caltrans Standard Specifications in Section 14-9, which require contractor compliance with all applicable laws and regulations related to air quality, including air pollution control district and air quality management district regulations and local ordinances.

PROJECT FEATURES		
Resource Area	Project Feature Reference	Project Feature Title and Description
Biological Resources	Project Feature BIO-1	Avoid Entrapment of Wildlife. To prevent inadvertent entrapment of animals during construction:
		a) Excavated, steep-walled holes or trenches more than 1 ft. deep would be covered at the close of each working day using plywood or similar materials or provided with at least one escape ramp constructed of earth fill or wooden planks. Before such holes or trenches are filled, they must be thoroughly inspected for trapped animals. Replacement pipes, culverts, or similar structures stored in the Project area overnight would be inspected before they are subsequently moved, capped or buried.
		 Plastic monofilament netting or similar material would not be used. Acceptable substitutes include coconut coir matting or tackified hydroseeding compounds.
Biological Resources	Project Feature BIO-2	Conduct Preconstruction Bird Surveys and Establish Buffers. During the nesting season (February 1 through September 30), pre-construction surveys for nesting birds would be conducted by a qualified biologist no more than 72 hours prior to the start of construction activities. If an active nest is discovered, biologists would establish an appropriate exclusion buffer around the nest (at least 300 feet for raptors and 100 feet for all other species). The area within the buffer would be avoided until the young are no longer dependent on the adults or the nest is no longer active. If a nesting special-status bird species is discovered, the biologist would notify USFWS and/or CDFW for further guidance. Partially constructed and inactive nests may be removed to prevent occupation. Nesting birds near the project footprint would be regularly monitored for signs of disturbance. To the extent feasible, tree removal would not occur during the nesting season.
Cultural Resources	Project Feature CUL-1	Stop Work upon Discovery of Cultural Resources. If cultural materials are discovered during construction, all earth-moving activity within and around the immediate discovery area would be diverted until a Caltrans qualified archaeologist can assess the nature and significance of the find.

PROJECT FEATURES		
Resource Area	Project Feature Reference	Project Feature Title and Description
Cultural Resources	Project Feature CUL-2	Procedures for Discovery of Human Remains. If remains are discovered during excavation, all work within 60 feet of the discovery would halt and Caltrans' Cultural Resource Studies office would be called. Caltrans' Cultural Resources Studies Office Staff would assess the remains and, if determined human, would contact the County Coroner as per Public Resources Code (PRC) Sections 5097.98, 5097.99, and 7050.5 of the California Health and Safety Code. If the Coroner determines the remains to be Native American, the Coroner will contact the Native American Heritage Commission who would then assign and notify a Most Likely Descendant. Caltrans would consult with the Most Likely Descendant on respectful treatment and reburial of the remains. Further provisions of PRC 5097.98 are to be followed as applicable.
Greenhouse Gas Emissions	Project Feature GHG-1	Waste Reduction . If practicable, nonhazardous waste and excess material would be recycled. If recycling is not practicable, the material would be disposed of appropriately.
Greenhouse Gas Emissions	Project Feature GHG-2	Energy Reduction. Solar sign boards would be used.
Hazards and Hazardous Materials	Project Feature HAZ-1	Asbestos and Lead-Based Paint Survey. Existing structures that would be removed by the project would be tested for asbestos and lead-based paint by a qualified and licensed inspector prior to demolition. All asbestos- containing material or lead-based paint, if found, would be removed by a certified contractor in accordance with local, state, and federal requirements.
Hazards and Hazardous Materials	Project Feature HAZ-2	Aerially Deposited Lead Work Plan. Caltrans would prepare a work plan for aerially deposited lead if required during the design (Plans, Specifications and Estimate [PS&E]) phase. Soil samples collected to evaluate aerially-deposited lead would be analyzed for total lead and soluble lead in accordance with Department of Toxic Substances Control's requirements to determine appropriate actions that would ensure the protection of construction workers, future site users, and the environment,
Hazards and Hazardous Materials	Project Feature HAZ-3	Hazardous Materials Incident Contingency Plan. Prior to construction, a hazardous materials incident contingency plan would be prepared to report, contain, and mitigate roadway spills. The plan would designate a chain of command for notification, evacuation, response, and cleanup of roadway spills.

PROJECT FEATURES		
Resource Area	Project Feature Reference	Project Feature Title and Description
Hydrology and Water Quality	Project Feature WQ-1	Water Pollution Control Plan. Before any ground- disturbing activities, the Contractor shall prepare and implement a Water Pollution Control Plan (WPCP) (as defined in Caltrans' Standard Specifications Section 13) that includes erosion control measures and construction waste containment measures to ensure that waters of the state are protected during and after Project construction. The WPCP shall include site design to minimize offsite storm water runoff that might otherwise affect downstream habitat. The WPCP will incorporate standard erosion and sediment control practices required by Caltrans Construction Site Best Management Practices Manual.
Hydrology and Water Quality	Project Feature WQ-2	 Construction Site Best Management Practices. To prevent or reduce water quality impacts to the project corridor, BMPs will be deployed for sediment control, pH, and material management. BMPs will include measures for soil stabilization, sediment control, wind erosion control, tracking control, non-stormwater management, and drainage inlet protection. These BMPs will include measures such as, but not limited to: Job site management Sediment control (temporary fiber rolls, silt fences) Waste management and materials pollution control Non-stormwater management Stockpile management Tracking controls, and Drainage inlet protection.
Noise	Project Feature NOI-1	Maintain Internal Combustion Engines and Equip with Mufflers. All internal combustion engines would be maintained properly to minimize noise generation. Equip all internal combustion engine driven equipment with manufacturer recommended intake and exhaust mufflers that are in good condition and appropriate for the equipment.
Noise	Project Feature NOI-2	Sensitive Receptors and Noise Barriers. Locate all stationary noise generating construction equipment as far as practical from noise-sensitive receptors or provide baffled housing or sound aprons to equipment when sensitive receptors adjoin or are near a construction project area. Construct noise barriers (temporary enclosures or stockpiles of excavated material) between noisy activities and noise sensitive receptors or around activities with high noise levels or noisy equipment (e.g. shields can be used around pile drivers).

PROJECT FEATURES		
Resource Area	Project Feature Reference	Project Feature Title and Description
Noise	Project Feature NOI-3	Quiet Air Compressors. The project would utilize "quiet" air compressors and other "quiet" equipment where such technology exists.
Transportatio n and Traffic	Project Feature TRA-1	Traffic Management Plan. A Traffic Management Plan (TMP) would be developed by Caltrans during the design phase to provide a safe construction zone. Lane closures are anticipated for the proposed work. The TMP would include elements such as haul routes, traffic controls to minimize speeds and congestion, flag workers, and phasing to reduce impacts to local residents as feasible and maintain access for police, fire, and medical services in the local area.
		Temporary pedestrian and bicyclist access would be provided during construction. Prior to construction, Caltrans would notify adjacent property owners, businesses, transit operators, and local bicycle organizations regarding construction activities and access changes. In addition, Caltrans would coordinate with the local fire department and emergency response service providers prior to construction to minimize potential disruption to emergency services.
Utilities and Service Systems	Project Feature UTIL-1	Trash Management. All food-related trash items such as wrappers, cans, bottles, and food scraps would be disposed of in closed containers and removed at least once daily from the project limits.
Utilities and Service Systems	Project Feature UTIL-2	Notify Utility Owners of Construction Schedule to Protect Utilities. Caltrans would notify all affected utility companies, such as PG&E and Comcast of construction schedules for proposed project work so that they can relocate the gas line, telephone, cable, and overhead distribution lines prior to construction, and minimize disruption of utility service.

AVOIDANCE AND MINIMIZATION MEASURES		
Resource Area	AMM Reference	Avoidance and Minimization Measure Title and Description
Aesthetics	AMM-AES-1	Aesthetically Treat Retaining Walls and Median Islands. Retaining walls and appurtenances will be aesthetically treated to be visually appropriate to the location, and alternatives to chain link fencing will be considered for fall protection (if needed). Aesthetic treatments will be provided at median islands, splitter islands, central island, and truck aprons, compatible with the colors and textures of the highway corridor and adjacent areas. Final aesthetic treatment for walls, fall protection, medians and appurtenances will be selected during final design.
Geology and Soils	AMM-PALEO-1	Paleontological Evaluation Report. Prior to construction, Caltrans would determine whether the Project area has a low or high sensitivity for paleontological resources. If Caltrans determines the Project area is sensitive for paleontological resources, a preparer that meets Caltrans requirements of a Principal Paleontologist would prepare a Paleontological Evaluation Report. The Paleontological Evaluation Report would identify measures to avoid or/and minimize impacts to paleontological resources.
Noise	AMM-NOI-1	Construction Schedule. Schedule construction activities exceeding 86 dBA during the day, between 6:00 AM to 9:00 PM. Noisy operations would be scheduled to occur within the same time period to the greatest extent possible. The total noise level would not be significantly greater than the level produced if operations are performed separately.
Noise	AMM-NOI-2	Public Outreach. Public outreach would be required before project construction and throughout the project construction to update residents, businesses and others with upcoming activities and time frame of project. Public outreach could entail sending notices to nearby residents, notifying the city, and posting a notice on the project site.

Appendix C List of Abbreviations

ADA	Americans with Disabilities Act
ADT	average daily traffic
AMM	avoidance and minimization measure
APE	area of potential effects
ASR	Archaeological Survey Report
BAAQMD	Bay Area Air Quality Management District
BMP	best management practice
CALFIRE	California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection
Caltrans	California Department of Transportation
CEQA	California Environmental Quality Act
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
CIDH	cast in drilled hole
CNDDB	California Natural Diversity Database
CNPS	California Native Plant Society
CO ₂	carbon dioxide
СТР	Comprehensive Transportation Plan
EIR	environmental impact report
FEMA	Federal Emergency Management Agency
FHWA	Federal Highway Administration
GHG	greenhouse gas

HPSR	Historic Property Survey Report
Intersection	SR 12/Boas Drive/South Boas Drive intersection
LOS	level of service
mph	miles per hour
OCRS	Office of Cultural Resource Studies
PM	post mile
PM _{2.5}	particulate matter 2.5 microns or less
PM ₁₀	particulate matter 10 microns or less
PRC	Public Resources Code
Project	State Route 12/ Boas Drive Intersection Safety Project
PS&E	Plans Specifications and Estimate
RCEM	Road Construction Emissions Model
RCNM	Road Construction Noise Model
ROW	right of way
SCTA	Sonoma County Transportation Authority
SFBAAB	San Francisco Bay Area Air Basin
SHOPP	State Highway Operation and Protection Program
SMART	Sonoma Marin Area Rail Transit
SR	State Route
TMP	Traffic Management Plan
USFWS	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
USGS	U.S. Geological Survey

VIA Visual Impact Assessment

.....

WPCP Water Pollution Control Plan

Appendix D List of Technical Studies and References

- Bay Area Air Quality Management District. 2017. California Environmental Quality Act Air Quality Guidelines. May 2017.
- CAL FIRE. 2021. Sonoma County Fire Hazard Severity Zone Map. Available online at: http://frap.fire.ca.gov/webdata/maps/sonoma/fhszs_map.49.pdf. Accessed November 1, 2021.
- California Department of Transportation (Caltrans). 2020. Project Initiation Document Update for State Route 12 at Post Mile 19.83 (Boas Drive/South Boas Drive), EA 2Q780K.
- Caltrans. 2021a. Visual Impact Assessment: Boas Drive Intersection Safety Project. Minor Level VIA District 4, Office of Landscape Architecture. Oakland, CA. November 15.
- Caltrans. 2021b. Construction-related Greenhouse Gas (GHG) Emissions Analysis. Technical Memorandum. File EA 04-2Q780, 04-SON-12-PM 19.83. Office of Environmental Engineering. Oakland, CA. November 19.
- Caltrans. 2021c. *Biological Resources Evaluation Memorandum*. Technical Memorandum. Caltrans Department of Transportation District 4. File 04-SON-12-PM 19.83. EA 04-2Q780. Oakland, CA. *In progress*.
- Caltrans. 2021d. Office of Cultural Resource Studies (OCRS) Section 106 Closeout Memo for the State Route 12/ Boas Drive Intersection Safety Project at Postmile 19.83 in Sonoma County. Technical Memorandum. File 04-2Q780/0419000048. District 4 Office of Cultural Resources Studies. Oakland, CA. November 9.
- Caltrans. 2021e. *Paleontology and Geology Environmental Study*. Technical Memorandum. File 04-SON-12. EA 04-2Q780. District 4 Office of Geotechnical Design. Oakland, CA. October 20.
- Caltrans. 2021f. *Hydraulics Study*. Technical Memorandum. File 04-SON-12. EA 04-2Q780. Office of Hydraulics. Oakland, CA. October 22.

- Caltrans. 2021g. *Water Quality Study*. 04-SON-12, PM 19.83, EA 2Q780. District 4 Office of Water Quality. Stormwater Coordination Branch. Oakland, CA. November.
- Caltrans. 2021h. *Community Impact Assessment*. Technical Memorandum. File 04-SON-12. EA 04-2Q780. District 4 Office of Environmental Analysis. Oakland, CA. November.
- Caltrans. 2021i. Energy Analysis Report. Technical Memorandum. File 04-SON-12-PM 19.83. EA 04-2Q780. District 4 Office of Environmental Engineering. Oakland, CA. November 19.
- Caltrans. 2022a. Traffic Accident Surveillance and Analysis System, Annual Collision Data on California State Highways. Available at: https://dot.ca.gov/programs/research-innovation-system-information/annualcollision-data.
- Caltrans. 2022b. *Noise Analysis*. Technical Memorandum. File 04-SON-12- PM 19.83. EA 04-2Q780. District 4 Office of Environmental Engineering. Oakland, CA. March 30.
- Caltrans. 2022c. Draft Project Report on State Route 12 in Sonoma County in Santa Rosa at Boas Drive/ S. Boas Drive. 04-SON-12- PM 19.8. 04-2Q780-0419000048-PPNO 2026M. District 4 Office of Design. Oakland, CA. April.
- California Division of Mines and Geology. 1982. Earthquake Zones of Required Investigation. Available at: https://maps.conservation.ca.gov/cgs/EQZApp/app/. Accessed October 2021.
- City of Santa Rosa. 2009. *Santa Rosa General Plan 2035*. Available at: https://srcity.org/392/General-Plan.
- City of Santa Rosa. 2017. *Emergency Operation Plan*. June 2017. Available at: https://srcity.org/DocumentCenter/View/16434/Emergency-Operation-Plan.
- City of Santa Rosa. 2020. Santa Rosa Section 8 Housing Choice Voucher Programs, 2020 list of affordable housing complexes, accessed at https://srcity.org/DocumentCenter/View/20808/City-of-Santa-Rosa-Affordable-Housing-Complexes-2020, on January 15, 2021.

- City of Santa Rosa. 2021a. Santa Rosa Fire Department Operations and Police Services. Available at: https://www.srcity.org/646/Operations and https://www.srcity.org/925/Services. Accessed June 2021.
- City of Santa Rosa. 2021b. Citywide Summary of Pending Development. Department of Planning and Economic Development. January 2021. Available at: https://srcity.org/354/Planning-Division.
- Miller, Russel V. and Lawrence L. Busch. 2013. Update of Mineral Land Classification: Aggregate Materials in the North San Francisco Bay Production-Consumption Region, Sonoma, Napa, Marin, and Southwestern Solano Counties, California, California Geological Survey (formerly Division of Mines and Geology) Special Report 205. Available online at: (ftp://ftp.consrv.ca.gov/pub/dmg/pubs/sr/SR_205/). Accessed October 10, 2019.
- Sonoma County Transportation Authority. 2014. *Countywide Bicycle and Pedestrian Masterplan*. Adopted May 2008. Updated 2014. https://scta.ca.gov/wpcontent/uploads/2016/07/BikePedPlanUpdate2014_final.pdf
- Sonoma County Transportation Authority. 2016. *Moving Forward 2040 Sonoma County's Comprehensive Transportation Plan*. September. https://scta.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/CTP16_090616.pdf
- Sonoma Creekside Homes. 2021. Sonoma Creekside Homes Residential Selection Plan. Accessed online at https://www.eahhousing.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/04/SC_eahhousing_RSP_2019Apr.pdf, on January 15, 2021.
- U.S. Census Bureau. 2021. QuickFacts for Santa Rosa, California. Available at https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/santarosacitycalifornia/PST0452 19; accessed November 3, 2021.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS). 2021a. Information for Planning and Consultation (IPaC) System. Available online at: https://ecos.fws.gov/ipac/. Accessed November 3, 2021.
- USFWS. 2021b. National Wetlands Inventory Map. Available online at: http://www.fws.gov/wetlands/Data/Mapper.html.

- U.S. Geologic Survey (USGS). 2007. Geologic Map and Map Database of Eastern Sonoma and Western Napa Counties, California. Scientific Investigations Map 2956. Available online at: https://pubs.usgs.gov/sim/2007/2956/ Accessed November 5, 2021.
- USGS. 2021. Watershed Boundary Dataset Hydrologic Unit Maps. Available at: https://water.usgs.gov/GIS/huc.html. Accessed November 3, 2021.